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~elecornmunications have evolved throughout the course 

of this century largely owing to the ability to harness a 

unique natural resource - the radio spectrum. In order to 

prevent the otherwise inevitable generation of harmful 

interference in the uss of this resource, there must exist 

forms of cooperation established among ail users. The body 

which has been entrusted with international regulation of 

spectrum use is the International Teleconnnunications Union 

This paper proposes to assess the relations of power 

between core and peripheral nations within the I T U  and the 

resulting distribution of spectrum among all nations. In 

doing so, it will review the evolution of the ITU, the 

agreements reached to regulate spectrum usage and the 

mechanisms employed to distribute this spectrum resource as 

well as to enforce compliance in spectrum management. 

The thesis is divided into four parts, set out in nine 

chapters, Part 1 includes the first two chapters. Chapter 

1 provides the introduction. Chapter 2 presents the 

uniqueness of the resource under study. The next three 

chapters make up Part 11. Chapter 3 reviews the emergence 

of the international organization first convened to manage 



this unique resource only a few years after it was f i r s t  

harnessed. The major organizational changes which were 

introdxed to the ITU foiiowinc World War I1 and which have 

given the I T U  the basic structure it continues to enjoy 

today are the subject of Chapter 4. Chapter 5 traces the 

major conflicts of the last few decades between those forces 

contending for access to this resource. 

Part 111 assesses international telecommunication law. 

Chapter 6 reviews the mechanisms employed to vest rights in 

the use of the radio spectrum and whether these procedures 

favour the more developed or less developed 

telecomunication nations, Those mechanisms which exist or 

have existed to resolve disputes over use of this resource 

are addressed in Chapter 7. This chapter also assesses how 

this affects power between nations in their use of the radio 

spectrum. Chapter 8 presents the legal status of the ITU 

today, the changes that are currently in process and the 

implications of these changes, 

Part IV (Chapter 91 presents, of course, the 

conclusions. 

Exis is, above all, a str_rdy of power i n  the use of one 

of the most unique and valuable resources in the field o f  

human communication, during the last half of the twentieth 

century. 
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PART I 

INTRODUCTION 



Telecommunications have evolved throughout the course 

of this century largely owi~g to the ability to harness a 

unique natural resource - the radio spectrum. In order to 

prevent the otherwise inevitable generation of harmful 

interference in the use of this resource, there must exist 

forms of cooperation established among all users, The body 

which bas been entrusted with international regulation of 

spectrum use is the International Telecommunications Union 

This paper proposes to assess the relations of power 

between core and peripheral nations (1) within the ITU and 

the resulting distribution of spectrum among all nations. 

In doing so, it will review the evolution of the ITU, the 

agreements reached to regulate spectrum usage and the 

mechanisms employed to distribute this spectrum resource as 

well as to enforce compliance in spectrum management. 

1- The concept of "coreE and "peripheral" nations refers to 
the relationship between nations whereby the net flow of 
goods, services and capital fav~urs the dwehp~ent of those 
nations considered to be *corem ones. Most often these 
distinctions are an outgrowth from earlier imperial and 
colonial relations, although now under circumstances where 
the dependent or perigheral nations enjoy nclminal 
independence owing to their formal political sovereignty 
from the more industrialized and powerful nations. 



What changes were ~ a d e  -,a the I T 3  Canv~ntion from m e  

conference to the next? What w e r e  the i m p l i c a t i o n s  of t h + s ~ %  

changes? How have these changes been interpreted and 

portrayed in the secondary sources available? 

The thesis is divided into foilr parts, set o u t  i n  n i n e  

chapters. Part I includes the first two chapters, Chapter 

1 provides the introduction. Chapter 2 presents the 

uniqueness of the resource under s txly .  The next three  

chapters make up Part 17. Chapter 3 r e v i e w s  the emergence  

of the international organization first convened to manage 

this unique resource only a few years af ter  it was f i r s t  

harnessed, The major organizational changes which were 

introduce6 to the ITU following PJorld War PI and wh ich  h ~ j v e  

given the ITrj the basic structure it continues t s  enjoy 

today are the subject of Chapter 4. Chapter 5 traces tkit? 

major ccnflicts of the fast Sere. decades becweert those force:; 

contending for access to t h i s  resource. 

Part I11 assesses international tef ecorratiyrnicat i o n  law, 

Chapter 6 reviews the nnechanis~s employed t~ -;rest r i g h t z  ifi 

the use of the radio spectrum arid w f - e t h e r  rhese procedure:, 

favour the more deweloped or less developed 

telecommunicatiarr naticrns, Those mechanisms which exist; r,r 

have existed to resolve disputes aver use of t h i s  res01fr7~e 



a r e  sd3sessec.3 in Chapter 7. This chapter also assesses how 

this affects power between nations in their use of the radio 

spectrum. Chapter 8 presents the legal status of the ITtJ 

today, the changes that are currently in process and the 

implications of these chang?s, 

Part KV (Chapter 91 presents, of course, the 

T h i s  is, above all, a study of power in the use of one 

of the most unique and valuable resources in the field of 

human communication, during the last half of the twentieth 

century* 

B. SOURCES: 

IF3 documents dram upon include the Convention, 

Resolutions, Recomendations, Optional and Additional 

Pratocds, Opinions, Radio Regulations and Additional Radio 

Regulations from the Plenipotentiary and Radio Conferences, 

as well as minutes from early International Telegraph 

Union" PPlen ipo ten t ia~  Conferences, Minutes of important 

recent P i e n i w ~ e n t i a r i e s ,  as with the 1989 Conference, have 

~ X S O  Ereen used to provide greater insight into recent ITU 

negat iat ions - Other araBuable, primaxy documents from the 

w e r e  Final Acts f m m  specialized WorLd Administrative 

RzriSir, Canferences. Finally, the I W ' s  monthly publication, 



~elecommunications Journal, provided much useful 

information. 

Texts used outlining the technical evolution in the 

harnessing of the radio spectrum include both those written 

at the time of radio's initial emergence and others written 

in more recent years. Trade journals, as well, have 

constituted a further useful source of information on which 

this thesis is based. 

The earliest secondary sources analyzing developments 

within the ITU were found in U . S .  legal journals. The first- 

comprehensive analysis of the ITU's international management 

of spectrum use is provided by John D. Tomlinson's 1938 

dissertation at the University of Geneva, The Znternationaa 

Control of Radiocommunications. It was not until 1952 t h a t  

another major work on the fTW, and the first to offer an 

overall historical and political analysis of the ITW, was 

published: George A.  Codding, Jr.'s The InternationaJ, 

Telecommunication Union. The next. known major analytic work 

on the ITU is that of Dallas W. Smythe, The Structure and 

Poficv of Electronic Comunicscions, printed in 1957. - 

Anthony Michaellis' From Semanhore to Satellite was 

pubfished by the I"rU in 1965 as an authorized, y e t  

unofficial version of its history, printed on the occasion 

sf the ITU's centemial anniversary. Unlike the other warks 



cited here, it is unfortunately superficial and ~f limited 

va liue . 

Perhaps the most authoritative legal analysis of the 

ITU and certainly the earliest comprehensive attempt at this 

is found in David M. Leive's International 

fhe ~adio S~ectrum, printed in 1970. In 1982, C~dding 

collaborated with a member of the U.S. adninistration who 

was active in ITU affairs, Anthony M. Rutkowski to published 

The International Telecommunication Union in Chancrinq 

J!lmLu. 

And finally, the U.S. Senate Hearings and other U.S. 

government documents have proven invaluable in providing in- 

sights into U.S. positions and concerns. 



CHAPTER 2: THE TELECOMMUNICATIONS RESOURCE 

Internatior~al organizations based on negotiated 

resolution first came into existence in Europe last. century, 

Today hundreds such bodies abound. Among this veritable 

.glethora of international organizations which has flourished 

in the last few decades, there is one organization which 

uFon scrutiny, should stand out above the rest, for it is 

unique in many senses. Surprisingly however, this body is 

not widely known. 

It is surprising because, among other reasons, we are 

dealing with the oldest international organization in 

existence. Attached to the United Nations since 1947 (2), 

this organization predates the U.N. by 82 years, Indeed, 

this body was encouraged to affiliate with the United 

Nations not in order to acquire greater legitimacy for 

itself, but contrarily: to extend greater legitimacy to the 

fledgling U.N. This body is unique among U.N. organizations 

for although each nation is obliged to pay dues to maintain 

its membership, each member is free to determine its own 

level of contribution. 

This is an organization Lhat existed Tor 1 2 4  years 

without a Constitution, notwithstanding the influential role 

2, Membership in the U.N. was agreed to at the first 
meeting authorized to do so, subsequent to the United 
Nations being formed. 



it has played in international affairs, creating 

international legislation to apply not only between, but 

within nations! With its 166 member nations -- more than 

the United Nations itself! (Renaud, 1986, p20f -- it can be 

considered to possess virtually universal membershig, No 

country has ever voluntarily withdrawn. Only one nation has 

recently ( 3 )  threatened to do so: the United States, during 

the Nixon (Ameri, ~2571, Carter and Reagan governments. 

This was viewed as no idle threat given that the U.S. 

government had already recently withdrawn from various other 

U.N. agencies. The political will to do so existed. But 

studies commissioned by the Reagan Administration into how 

to bring those plans to fruition concluded that this would 

not be feasible to do without enormous cost, probably 

sufficient to outweight any advantages. This organization 

is clearly unlike any other. 

Described as a technical organization (Ameri, pp46, 

51), it can also be seen as one of the most political 

international organizaticns in existence. Politics, after 

all, are the relations of power. It is political not 

3 .  In 2947, the imperial powers under the lead of France, 
Belgium and Portugal threatened to withdraw if they iost 
their use of "colonial votes" as a condition for membership 
in t he  United Nations- {Codding, 1952, p277) Until 1932, 
the imperial powers enjoyed as many as 6 votes each. 
(Contention, 1906, Art-12, p347;) At that time, the 
imperialist nations had their "colonial votesu reduced to an 
extra single "colonial vote* per imperial power. (Conven- 
tlon.,1932, px-e&.nt,ufe and Art.5, pp3-4) They were able to 
retain this cofoniai vote until 1973! See Chapter 4, 



because it provides a form for endless political rhetoric 

as does the General Assembly of the United Nations, but 

rather because this organization is entrusted with the 

management of a world resource. 

The nature of the resource which this body manages is 

in itself unique, thereby contributing to the uniqueness of 

'he organization. It is an intangible and scarce resource; 

access r.0 it is heavily contested by member nations. 

Efforts to establish private property rights aver this 

resource have repeatedly proved to be futile. 

What kind of resource is this with which we are 

dealing? 

A. THE RESOURCE 

Imagine that a natural resource such as gravity were 

able to be "harnessed" to fulfill human needs. Imagine 

furthermore that the physical properties of this resource 

were such that when harnessed, if unknowingly another were 

also to attempt to use it, neither party would be able to 

use it effectively. Instead for each user, the force would 

tend to veer off at an uncontrolled angle. 

For some purposes this "interference" may be tolerable, 

but for most it would make effective use of the resource 



impossible. The resulting awareness of the need for 

cooperation would soon tend to encourage the development of 

efforts in pursuit of interference-free use of the resource. 

At times this would require the cooperation of all potential 

users around the globe and call for the fashioning of some 

form of accord to apportion this resource. ( 4 )  

Cooperation would be essential. This need would be 

particularly acute if matters of safety were involved. To 

create such a body would be no easy task. It would requlre 

the building of a unique organization, which would tend to 

be a powerful one, for any body which controls a unique and 

limited resource would deal with real power, power that is 

effective at a global level. The more limited the resource 

and the greater the demand, so one would expect the power cf 

the body to increase. If this organizat~m were also to 

accommodate new demands as they arose, one could expect this 

to be a dynamic organization. 

There does exi~t such an organization and such a 

resource. This resource is not, of course, gravity. But 

another natural resource similar to gravity, Gravity is one 

of four known physical forces found in the universe. The 

use sf gravity by one party does not, however, generally 

4 .  The ensuing process of negotiation would necessarily be 
one which achieves acceptance from all parties concerned, 
although it would not necessarily provide complete 
satisfaction to any party involved. 



interfere with its use by another. Only occasionally is it 

the principal form of energy, harnessed for a specific 

purpose, as in the generating of hydro-electric power. In 

cases where interference occurs (51, one could anticipate 

the emergence of conflict. If this interference affected 

both parties, there would soon emerge strong pressure 

towards the resolution of this conflict. 

These four ( 6 )  "basic" or primary forces det2cted to 

date in nature are gravity, electromagnetism, the "strongw 

(or nuclear ( 7 )  1 force, and the "weak" (or radioactive) 

force. (8) (Ohanian, pp124-5) While the "strong" and "weaku 

forces operate only on a particle level, gravity and 

electromagnetism can exert a force over a great distance. 

5 -  In the case of damming a river upstream, if this causes 
interference with activities downstream, one could 
anticipate considerable social and political conflict. 
Indeed coordination of the travel on European rivers, for 
purposes of transport and communication brought about 
organizational instances based on negotiated r~so2utions 
which served as the predecessor for the earliest forms of 
international organization. (Archer, p58) 

6. A fifth force has been postulated as one which exerts a 
counter-vailing influence against gravity, although it has 
not as yet been demonstrated to exist. Yet a sixth force 
has been theoretically considered to be a possibility by 
others basing their claims on the probability that if the 
omer krio-m forces of nature each k,c;.-,=- a "baianclny" or 
countervailing force, so too must electromagnetism. 

7 -  As in nuclear fusion or fission. 

8. That force involved in radioactivity and nuclear decay. 
(Grolier's On-line Encvclooedia, listed under "fundamental 
interactions*; entry 0124260-0) 



(9) The force we are dealing with is, of course, the 

latter: electrornasnetism. 

Through the harnessing of water or steam to generate 

electrical energy or the creation of mechanical energy from 

internal combustion engines -- providing the material basis 

for the Industrial Revolution and its resulting social 

reorganization -- humans have increasingly employed a form 

of energy with properties many of which we are still 

unaware: electromagnetism. (10) Apart from the electrical 

or mechanical energy generated, there is other energy 

9- Grolier, listed under "gravitational force"; entry 
0125130-0. 

10. See Paul Brodeur's Currents of Death and Dr. Robert 
Beckerfs The Bodv Electric: Electromaanetism and the 

n of Life for a contemporary overview of these 
concerns. We are still remarkably ignorant of many of the 
properties of electromagnetism. Brodeur cites various 
authoritative studies from the past 15 years which 
increasingly suggest that exposure to some electromagnetic 
fields contributes to disruption of intercellular bonding, 
leaving such cells in a 'pre-cancerous" state. 

Becker makes a convincing argument for the need to fieed 
the apparent dangers to which higher life forms are exposed 
from electromagnetic radiation. {See Chapters 13-15) These 
dangers seem most acute from the recently developed (post- 
WII)  and widely used frequencies at both ends of the radio 
spectrum: ELF (Extra-Low Frequency) and microwaves (UHF- 
Ultra-High Frequencies and SHF-Super-High Frequencies). 
This problem is markedly more serious in western societies 
than in the USSR or China, owing to early adoption by the 
latter countries of standards many times more cautious than 
in the West. fBattocletti, 1 9 7 6 )  

Unfortunately, powerful vested interests in the United 
States {both military and corporate industrial) seem to have 
actively suppressed any findings and immediately cut 
research funding for studies which indicate potential danger 
from electromagnetic radiation. Both Brodeur's and Becker's 
books cite ample instances of such active opposition, 



emitted: this is in the form of electromagnetic waves. (11) 

This is the specific resource with which we are concerned. 

The properties of electromagnetic waves vary greatly in 

accordance to the wave-length cn which they are generated. 

These wave-lengths vary in frequency along a continuum or 

spectrum. This spectrum has been essential to the 

development of human communication and subsequently to human 

intelligence. Earliest knowledge of this spectrum grew out 

of its primitive use near to both mds. On the one hand we 

have near the lower end of the electromagnetic spectrum, 

sound waves which form the basis of our auditory and oral 

forms of communication. (12) Near the other end, we have 

the "light spectrumn, (13) which has provided the basis of 

11. All machinery, for example, generates some form of 
electromagnetic wave, ~iven that it employs electromagnetic 
energy. In the case of machinery prior to the latter half 
of the last century, electromagnetic waves were unwittingly 
being generated. Once radio waves were harnessed, these 
undesired emissions had to be dealt with in sone manner, if 
they were not to generate "harmful interference" for 
receiving stations. Consequently, wdisposalw channels were 
allocated for this undesired "noisew in order to ensure that 
it not interfere with intentional radio transmissions. 
(Smythe, 1957, pp74-5) No clearer example could be 
presented of the need for standards in order to effectively 
use the radio spectrum. 

12, These are low frequency waves, between 30 and 20,000 
cycles per minute. (~essing, p391 

13, In 1831 Michael Faraday claimed that light probably 
operated on the same principle of "vibrationst' as does 
magnetism, electricity and ripples in a pond. :Berkson, 
p73) But it was James Clerk Maxwell in 1861 who first 
postulated the existence of electromagnetic waves libid, 
~1481, correctly calculated their velocity aE that of the 
speed of light fibid, pp165-8) and clarified that light. 
itself was a form of electromagnetic energy. (Lodge, p22-241 



our visual perception and imageq, as well as the principal 

source of nutrition for plant life, the foundation of the 

food chain for most of the higher forms of life on this 

planet. 

With the introduction of technology that could codify 

and transmit electromagnetic pulses (EMPs), the lower 

sortion of this spectrum came into use fo:~ what was first 

termed "radiotelegraph" communication. This portion of the 

spectrum which uses "radio waves" I14 )  came to be known as 

the radio spectrum. (15) These electromagnetic waves were 

discovered to possess a surprising property: interference. 

(16) EMPs generated on a given frequency are susceptible to 

interference if another user, within a given range, also 

transmits on the same frequency, on a nearby frequency or 

sometimes even on a quite different frequency which is 

14. The ITU defines "radio waves" as "electromagnetic waves 
of frequencies arbitrarily lower than 3,000 Ghz, propagated 
in space without artificial guide. (1982 Radio Regulations, 
Art.1.4, p."rrl-1") Radio ~egulations are subsequently also 
referred to as *RRu. 

15. From near to 0 Hertz to 3,000 Ghz. (1982 Radio 
Regulations, Art, 1, paragraph # 6 f  Above 3,000 Ghz are 
infrared, visible light, ultraviolet, x-rays and cosmic or 
gama rays. (OTM, 1968, PA-4; Codding & ~utkowski, p247) 

16, Interference is usually attributed to first having been 
detected and demonstrated in 1887-8 by Heinrlch Hertz, at 
the same time as he provided proof of thz existence of 
electromagnetic waves. But in fact, D.E. Hughes had 
produced and detected electromagnetic waves 10 years 
earlier. (Berkson, pp238-91 What Hertz did, however, was to 
present a coherent theory of electromagnetic waves while 
demonstrating and measuring them. (Berkson, p240f 



harmoniously related to the intended frequency. The range 

over which a transmission may suffer interference depends on 

a variety of factors, not least among them, are weath~r, 

power levels of transmission and the specific 

characteristics of the frequency under discussion. (17) 

The radio spectrum is a unique resource in many senses. 

It is unique in that the cessation of use of this natural 

resource results in it becoming instantaneously renewed. It 

is no more depletable than is gravity. Yet while the use o L  

the resource today in no way depletes it from being usable 

in the future, at the same time, this is a limited resource. 

It is limited precisely because operations on frequencies 

located too near one to another can result in "harmful 

interference". Given the very nature of the resource it is 

not possible that any individual, group or nation exert 

rights of private property over this resource. The radio 

spectrum has come to be acknowledged to be commc;;rrr growrty. 

To fail to do so would be to deny the conditions that could 

allow "guaranteedw access to its use. As common property, 

therefore, it becomes essential to address how rights can be 

vested for access by any given party in a given location to 

use of a specific portion of the radio spectrum, to the 

exclusion of all others, 

17- Different frequencies along the radio spectrum possess 
different characteristics which result in any given range of 
frequencies (or "band") being either more or less suitable 
for any given function, 



Ciearly this potential L ,enerate interference has 

demanded the establishment of a minimal level cf cooperation 

among all those capable of employing the resource. This 

requirement has resulted in the emergence of an 

international organization which itself possesses a set of 

unusual characteristics. The organization is the 

INTERNATXONAIL TELECOMHUNICATIONS UNION (ITU) . 

Let us now briefly review some of the considerations 

which suggest the importance of this field of study in the 

first place. 

B. THE IMPORTANCE OF TELECOMMUMICATIONS 

The radio spectrurr, has served as the single most 

important element for the development of the 

telecommunications (18) sector. It is intimately linked to 

power as exercised in today's world. The importance of 

telecommunications can be seen in the role this sector plays 

in political, military and economic relations. 

18. TeLecomunications is defined by the ITU to be: "any 
transmission, emission or reception of signs, signals, 
writing, images and sound or intelligence of any nature by 
w i r e ,  radio, optical or other electromagnetic systems". 
[ conveea8n .  1982, Annex 2 ,  p1501 This has been the 
definition used by the ITU since 1932. fTomlinson, p70f  It 
is over this field that the ITU has jurisdiction. Its 
domain is more imgmrtantly determined by the need to mediate 
in order to avoid conflict, tkan it is by any legalistic 
interpretation of its previously defined mandate. 



The radio spectrun has come b,o be viewed by mdny, as ~ l r l  

"instrument of national &olicyn. {Sm-ythe, 1357,  p81) F i r s t  

crucial for the r n i l i k a y ,  this resource has also a s s u m e d  an 

inportance for growing corporate sectors. Lesser 

industrialized nations fLINsf for their part, have c a n e  also 

to consider the spectrum as a highly valuable resource 

intimately linked Lo the Sevel of development of a society. 

(19) (Hudson, 1 9 8 3 ;  World Bank, 1983) 

Secondly, the largest single user of the rariio spectrum 

since the end of the Sec~nd World War has been the United 

States government. (,WIk, 1953, p 2 2 7 f  Those interests 

concerned with filfie preprtderant influence exerted by the 

United States government internationally would do well. t_o 

assess the role played by the radio spectrum in the 

maintenance of U.S. international military strength, 

19. If one chosos not to employ t h e  concept of "Third 
Warld*, there seems to as yeti be no single suitable 
alternative to adequately replace this term. At times, 
"peripheraln nations fas opposed to "core" anes! appears t ~n  
be appropriate- kt other +irces, descriptive farms sur:h 6% 

'less powerful nations" have been employed, Frequently 
however it was necessacy ", ompley otker terms as well. For 
lack of a better alternative, the term "lesser 
industrialized natifcanm or "L9Nm has k e n  used, as opposed to 
the mare commonly used "lesser developed count cf* or * Lms * . 
W-e term *fXf was avaideri because GF its imp1 i c a r l r ~ n s  tha t .  
it is desirable to be "developed" and i ts  suggesti~n tha t  it. 
is possible througk Fntegration ingo a world market erensany 
C h a t  a LIM could ultimately 3e  rans sf armed an tc  a 
"developed* comitxy, De-xelopxent is not s y r ; w n i ~  wit-, h 
industrialization, There are many forms ~f de*~efoy>ment;  the 
kern "mm privileges the equazion of ' d e v e l o ~ ; ~ t ~ n t *  with  
*industria1 i zedrn I 



I c  is the m r f i t a r y  which is the dominant of these four 

governmrnt uses, with o%jex haif of U.S. of the spectrum 

allocated for govexnment use. f 201  ( U . S .  DOCiNBS, pD-161 In 

fac t ,  if has been research and development i n  pursuit of new 

military applicacisns w h c h  has historicrA.ly driven the 

harnessing of the radio spectrum- Civilian uses such as 

broadcasting have merely been coincidental off-shoots, which 

some sectors 0 2  capital found to be lucrative. (Williams, 

R , ,  1974, pp32-5) There was nothing inevitable about the 

mergence of broadcas~ing. 

Thirdly, for those caneer~ed  with the power wielded 

today by transnational corporations (TNCsf ,  it is worth 

making note of the extreme reliance of these organizations 

on the radio sqectr~m. -Above a i l ,  internal co*m'tlnications 

w i t h i n ?  'I'PKs fhemsilfves was crucial to the emergence of TNCs, 

as it is to its presesvarion. Decision-making authority, 

heavily concentrated x n  a carpcrate head-office, can through 

te lecomtunica th  networks, provide administrative direction 

to Branch affkces, sales and marketing representatives and 

2 0 ,  I n  1969 (t,:RLe only year listedf Army, Air Force and N a v y  
spectrum use totaled 5 6 . 8 % ;  this did not include internal 
policing uses- The Ccxisk Guard and Ministry of the ~nterior 
alone accounted far an additional If%, bringing the total to 
over two-thirds - QU. S .  m r N z s ,  ;=D-16) 



servicing departments located throughout the world. These 

relations of extreme dependence of TNCs on the radio 

spectrum are, not surprisingly, seldom acknowledged or 

publicly discussed. 

Fourthly, from a strictly economic point of view, the 

communications sector has increasingly come to play CI 

growing role in latter-day developed capitalist economies. 

It is the sector in which we witness a continued growth in 

market economies (OECD, 1987) and described in U . S .  Senate 

Hearings as the "most significant single factor" in the U.S. 

Gross National Product. f U .  S .  Senate Hearinas, 17June82, 

p230) The comunication sector is so integral to the latest 

stage in the development of capitalism that it screams out 

for the elaboration of a new theoretical framework. (Melody, 

1988, pp19-20) The tefecomunications infrastructure pldys 

an increasingly vital role in the development of this sector 

of the economy. It is, if you li?~, one of the major 

arteries which allows the life-blood of information to Elow, 

With the growing convergence within the telecommunications 

sector (between computing systems and satellites systems, o n  

the one hand, and manufacturers and user systems on the 

other), comes a convergence between the telecommunicat.ions 

and broadcasting sectors (both in terms of increasingly 

compatible technology and of corporate ownership] - In f.hcse 

latter stages of the development of capitalism, with 

increased concentration of capital, the political economy Q• ’  



the telecommunications infrastructure assumes a crucial and 

growing importance. 

And finally, we have newly emerging relations. As we 

humans finally come to realize the damage our activities 

have wrought on the very conditions which allow this planet 

to sustain higher life forms, we are obliged to measure the 

costs of our activities and enterprises in an entirely new 

light. Costs of any productive activity can no longer be 

viewed merely in terms of the financial costs required to 

produce and distribute a given product. Today there are 

growing demands to also "factor in" the costs of ecological 

damage incurred in the carrying out of any productive 

activity. With the devastating consequences of global 

warming finally becoming widely acknowledged, one can 

anticipate that the "costs" of those activities which 

contribute to the "greenhouse effectN will increasingly be 

called upon to bear responsibility in financial, as well as 

moral terms. As approximately 50% of the new "greenhouse 

gasesw are made up of emissions of carbon dioxide from the 

burning of fossil fuels (Bolin et al; DOE, p l )  (211 ,  one can 

postulate that future energy costs might well soar in 

cemparison to the levels of t ~ d a y ,  drastically increasing 

the cost of travel- It is probable, then, that demand for 

21. Oppenheimer and Boyle, cite 60% of the greenhouse 
effect in 1990 as attributable to carbon dioxide. (fn. p38) 



forms of alternative, long distance communication will 

rise dramatically and remain elevated. 

Demand for the radio spectrum, this "free" spectrum 

resource, already scarce and over-crowded in many of its 

bands, will inevitably surge in the foreseeable future. 

This would seem to be the case not only for continued 

military usage, but also for both broadcasting, with its 

economic, political and ideological importance and 

telecommunications, with its computer-links, voice, fax, 

tele-conferencing and video-conferencing applications. 

C. SUMMARY 

This thesis postulates that the International 

Telecommunication Union, in its management of the radio 

spectrum, has the characteristics to be one of the most, if 

not the most strategically important international 

organization to yet emerge. As an organization which 

manages a resource which by its very nature requires 

cooperation, how have demands for spectrum use been 

addressed? What are the relations of power within the I T U  

between the "have* and "have-notn nations? How has this 

spectrum resource been distributed among potential users? 

What nations hold most power within the ITU? How is this 

power exercised? Wnat international law governs spectrum 

management? If there are inequities in spectrum use, how 



are these inequities maintained? Any constraints which 

serve to maintain an inequitable situation deserve scrutiny 

from a31 those who consider their access to I T U  resources to 

be unfairly apportioned. 



PART I1 

MANAGING A NEW RESOURCF 



CHAPTER 3: THE DEVELOPMENT OF THE I T U  

Although the importance of the ITU lies in its role as 

mediator over use of a scarce and valuable resource, its 

origin was nat In response to this demand. To understand 

the reasons for t:.e emergence of the I T U  we must momentarily 

locate ourselves in a world, which had as yet no 

international organizations. 

A. THE EMERGENCE OF INTERNATIONAL ORGANIZATION 

It was first in the areas of transportation for the 

purpose of commerce that Europeans established what can be 

seen as the earliest fore-runners of today's international 

organizations. The early nineteenth century saw the 

emergence of first bilateral, then multilateral "river 

comissions". ( 2 2 )  These "river commissions" established 

norms among those countries which shared access to and 

therefore control over a given river or a significant 

portion of it. Subsequent to the thrust to stabilize 

international trading routes, and intimately linked to it, 

2 2 .  One of the most influential of these was the European 
Danube Commission, formed in 1856. The earliest such "river 
comissionW, however, was that established for the Central 
Rhine in 1804. fRiggs and Plano, p10; Archer, p58) 



came the concern to protect and facilitate other means (23) 

of international cornmication. {Codding, 1952, p4, 7 ,  4 4 9 )  

The first undertaking to coordinate international 

communication among all countries which chose to 

participate, came in 1865 when Napoleon 111 convened the 

first "public union" in Paris. (Riggs and Plano p4)  In the 

wake of the Napoleonic Wars, the war-torn countries of 

Europe were prepared to entertain greater efforts at 

negotiating international cooperation. (~olanyi, pp5-19) 

The objective of the Paris meeting was to coordinate the 

international use of the telegraph wires. 

B. IMTERNATIONAL TELEGRAPHY 

What is today known as telegraphy was first introduced 

in ~ritain in 1837 (24) and established for on-going service 

in that same country in 1839.  During the folfchng decade 

23. Conceptually transportation and communication can be 
traced historically through usage to a common origin, with 
the latter inl;ially as a subset of the former. To 
communicate something is indeed to transport it, hut with 
the added quality of it having been "perceived" by an 
"other". Transportation focuses on one aspect of 
communication, that of its movement, as opposed to its 
content, its meaning or its impact. 

24. From London to Birmingham, according to Godding, 1952, 
p6; although Michaelis (p27j considers the first 
substantial, non-experimental telegraph line to be that 
constructed along the railway between London and West 
Drayton, beginning regular service as of 1834. 



this form of long distance communication rapidly sprang up 

and superceded existing networks of visual signalling 

employed by the state for military and political ends. (25) 

Other wired telegraph networks were soon constructed between 

major European cities in Germany, France (18451, Austria- 

Hungary (18461, Italy (18471 Switzerland (1852) and Russia 

(1853) . (Codding, 1852, p7f 

The initial concern that established and emerging 

European states alike displayed in promoting a telegraph 

system responded to military, political and economic 

factors. It enhanced military preparedness; it furthered 

political cohesion; and it allowed for the coordination of 

railway transport, contributing to both speed and safety. 

(Ibid) Only later, in response to efforts to procure 

additional sources of revenue to help defray the exhorbitant 

costs involved, did the advocates of telegraph networks also 

endorse the widespread use of this new form of communication 

by private commercial and professional interests. (Ibid, 

p449) The first regular commercial users (apart from 

enterprises involved in the transportation of goods), were 

the newspapers, resulting in the innovative emergence of the 

25, Until the establishment of wired telegraphy, most 
European nations had already been employing a form of visual 
signalling via relay stations located on hilltops and 
towers, which the inventor of the system, Claude Chappe, had 
termed 'telegraphym, QSntythe, 1957, pp13-14) 



"Reuter" Telegram" wire service as early as 1850. 

f~ichaelis, p29 )  

U.S. telegraphy, unlike that of Europe, developed and 

remained in the private sector. While European telegraphy 

became part of the postal system and was therzfore widely 

used for "social correspondence", telegraphy in the U.S. 

remained limited to railway, commercial and press uses. (26) 

(DuBoff, pp465-76) The higher rates charged in the U.S. 

were largely responsible for maintaining this difference. 

(fbid, p466) It was because of the inclusion of agreements 

on r~tes that the United States, with its telegraph services 

in private hands, never joined the International Telegragh 

Union. 

By the 1 8 5 0 ~ ~  most major European states had already 

signed various bilateral treaties to allow for the first 

direct forms of operation of international wired 

communication across national borders. A common language, 

of course, had facilitated the evolution of the first of 

these early ageements, signed in 1849 between Austria and 

Prussia. (Codding, 1952, p13) These bilateral treaties soon 

coalesced into regional agreements, resulting in the Austro- 

26- The first of these uses in the U.S., railway, did not 
occur until 1851, (DuBoff, p4651 



German Telegraph Union (1850) (271 and the Western European 

Telegraph Union. f 1855) (28) 

Prior to 1865, messages sent between European countries 

where no agreement existed, underwent a laborious process. 

Wired telegraph mezsages were received at a border post en 

route, transcribed, handed delivered to the counter-part 

from the neighbouring country, translated and finally re- 

transmitted. (Michaelis, p43) This process was repeated as 

many times as necessary until it reached its final 

destination. (Codding, 1952, p14) The 1865 Paris conference 

soughk to create a universal (29) organization with direct 

responsibility for operation, based initially on the fusion 

of the Austro-German and Western European Telegraph Unions 

which would allow for a single set of unified regulations 

and direct transmission over European borders. (Michaelis, 

pp49, 55) Negotiations at this historic meeting lasted for 

two and a half months! (Codding and Rutkowski (30), p5) Not 

least among the I T U  traditions established at the 1865 

2 7 .  Austria, Bavaria, Prussia and Saxony. (Codding, 1952, 
p13 1 

28. This treaty brought together ~elgium, France, ~ardinia, 
Spain and Switzerland. fIbid, p141 

29. The 20 states attending the founding conference were: 
Austria, Baden, Bavaria, Belgium, Denmark, France, Greece, 
Hamburg, Hanover, Italy, the Netherlands, Portugal, Prussia, 
Russia, Saxony, Spain, Sweden--Norway, Switzerland, Turkey 
and Wurttemberg . (Codding, 52, pp20-1) 
3 0 ,  The "Codding and Rutkowski" citation will hereafter be 
referred to as *2&RU. 



founding conference seems to have been the duration of its 

meetings . 

Why was the conference so lengthy? The reason lies 

with the nature of the negotiations involved, Unlike 

treaties which agreed upon a common set of objectives, yet 

left the signatories to their own resources to implement 

these goals, the I T U  assumed a legislative function. At the 

end of this two and half month period of intense 

negotiations, a treaty was finally concluded which not only 

allowed for a more efficient form of what today would be 

deemed "trans-border data flow", but which saw the 

estabiishment of a new form of organization as well - the 

first universal ( 3 1 )  international organization - the 
InternaLional Telegraph Union. 

THE ITU 

The founding I'I'U meeting hamered out a treaty known as 

a "Convention" in which the summit conferences, such as the 

31- What made the IW "universal" was not merely the number 
of countries it represented. It did incfude most countries 
which already had some form of telegraphy, buts it did not 
include, for example, the United States, given that in the 
U-S,, the telegraph administrations were in private hands. 
Rather the flZi E-BY be deemed *universal* owing to its 
decision to allow admissic~k to the Union of any countq 
which agreed to sign the Convention and to abide by its 
terms, {Codding and Rutkowski, p6 ) {Telecontmunicat ia 
Journal, Mar90, p161) Telecommunication Journab is the 
official monthly publication of the ITU; henceforth it shall 
be referred to as m. 



one then being held, were empowered to determine the 

mandate, the organization and the functioning of this unique 

organization. Delegations were headed by "ambassadors" and 

the conferences were accordingly named "Ple~lipotentiaries". 

The Convention defined the relations between its Members, as 

well as those between Members and non-Members, with regard 

to telegraph conmtlnication. Ifilichaelis, p67) The ITU was 

unique in that it allowed any natim to become a new member 

merely by committing itself to the Convention, by means of 

informing the French government through regular diplomatic 

channels. (C&R, p6) It was agreed that the member states 

would meet every few years in alternating capitals. 

The next conference was held in Vienna in 1868. The 

major contribution of this Plenipotentiary was to create a 

permanent body, the International Bureau of Telegraph 

Administrations, concerned with matters of an operative and 

administrative nature. {Codding, 1952, p48-9) This action 

was a highly innovative one for the development of 

international organization- {Michaelis, p63f The Bureau's 

permanent director is the direct forerunner of today's 

Secretary-General, while the Bureau itself was later to 

ass-rit'iie tasks for radiscommication subsequently entrusted 

to today" IFRB (International Frequency Registration 

Board), following its creation in 1947. I~eive, p32, fn. S f  

A financing system w a s  agreed to [Codding, 2952, p241, which 

is stiff the one employed today (1989 Constitution, 



Art-15.1, 2 and 3, pAZ9; 1982 Convention, pp14-5): 

obligatory contributions based sn  a self-chosen class-unit 

system- Members could chose c o  commit themselves to any on- 

of six possible "cfassesu of financial contributions; the 

an#tunt each class represented was detemlned by the overall 

expenses incurred by the Union. 

The third ITU plenipotentiary, in Rome at year" end, 

1872, introduced two significant changes to the Union. For 

one, it allowed private telegraph corporations full 

involvement in all I m  discussions, although not the 

privilege of voting. (Documents de la Conference 

Tel earaohicrue, 1872-2, p236 f Secondly, it introduced an 

article allowing any member to declare itself not bound by a 

particular part of the agreement, if t h a t  nation so declared 

at the time of the signing of the Convention. 'Phis was 

achieved by means uf allowing a signatory state to make a 

*reservation" specifying the portion of the creaty to which 

that member refuses to be bound, 1321 In  the first six 

decades of the ITU this mechanism was seidom employed. I n  

32. The foilawing prox~ls ion  first appeared in the 
Convention of 2871-2 and has been retained ever since: 

"Chacune des Delegations des Etats eontsactemen~s peut 
snopposer a l'adoptiorr d'une nouvefle disposition 
re-giemeniaire, en declasant son refus formef d 'y  aciherer. 

T e  veto peut etre absslu cu rornditiannef et soars 
reserve &e nwaveiles inst  ructions q1e fa D e f  egat ion 
pirovoquerait de son Gh~~vernenoent. If peut s'appliquer .-t un 
vote deja effetturr et arrqrrel le Delegation oppcrsante 
n'aurait pra prendre part." [ 



f a c t ,  in the regulation of the xired services, Members have 

almsst riever made use of this innovative mechanism which 

they evolved. 133) fMichaeiis, p T 3 1  

The St. P e t e r s b u r g  Conference of 1875 became the last 

conference to alter the terms of the Convention until 1932 .  

A t  St. Petersburg there was a decision to separate the final 

documents which emerged from each ITU conference into two: a 

Canvention which presented the principles of the 

arganization; and the Telegraph Regulations, which governed 

the technical standards of international telegraphy and 

international rates. It is the former which most concerns 

us here -- the political and organizational text which 

defines the relations involved. The latter, however, is 

integrally bound to the former. It was, after all, owing to 

the inclusion of the rate regulations that the United States 

refused to sign the convention and become party to this 

international treaty- U.S. telegraph compacies, privately 

owned unlike their European counter-parts, and enjoying 

higher rates than prevailed in Europe, insisted that only 

m x k e t  forces would govern their rate levels- (Codding, 

1952, pp27-8) It was m f y  the Regulations which were seen 

e a  require regular, periodic updating, The meetings called 

for this parpass were designated Administrative Conferences. 

3 3 ,  Even by the time of the 1925 Paris Conference there 
w e r e  still only tkrxee reservations made, although this was 
mre than usually ha occurred, One of these was later 

ram after cansufi-,attion between the delegation and the 
goverment i t  represented, (Codding, 2952,  p46, fn203f 



Plenipotentiary Conferences were defined to be t.he 

political organ empowered to alter the Convention itself. 

This separation of functions between Administrative 

Conferences and Plenipotentiary Conferences allowed a 

government to send entirely different kinds of delegates to 

the two different meetings. (Codding, 1952, p 2 8 f  

~echnically-oriented delegates could attend the farmer, 

while politically-oriented delegates could be sought for t.he 

latter. Between I875 and 1908, there were seven 

Administrative Conferences 1 3 4 ) ;  and after the Great War, 

yet another two- (Paris, 1325 and Brussels, 1 9 2 8 )  But the 

next ~leni~otentiarv Conference was not to be called until 

1932 -- 57 years later! (Michaelis, p67) 

Why the long delay between the convening of 

Plenipotentiary Canferences? Part of the difficulty seems 

have fain wigh the emergence of a competing form of 

technology which threatened the heaw capital inves t m e r t t  

that had already been made in extensive telegraph lines. 

(Codding, 1952, pp9-121 The competition came from the 

telephone. (C&R, p81 By delaying the holding of a 

Plenipotentiary Conference, the telegraph a & i n i s t r a t i c , n z  

could impede telephony from receiving frcm the fTff the -3ery 

3 4 -  St. Petersburg, 2875; London, 1879; Berlin, 1585; 
P a r i s ,  1890; Budapest, 1896; Landon, 2303; and Lisbon, 
1908. fcodding, 1952, p391 



benefits which telegraphy had already received from the 

Union: international administrative coordination and 

standards-setting. (35) 

The first p ~ s t - \ ~ Z  Internatio~al Telegraph Union 

conference was called for 1925 in Paris. In order to 

provide for continuity in the study of technical questions, 

the 1925 Paris Administrative Conference established t w ~  

semi-independent consultative bodies, the first of today's 

CCIs: the International Telegraph Consultative Cormittee 

(CCIT)  and the International Telephone Consultative 

Committee (CCIF) - (Codding, 1952, pp35-6, 454) The former 

was to meet once every second year, while the latter met 

annually. (Michaelis, p72) 

It was the Brussels Telegraph Conference of 1928, 

reiterating the 1925 Paris Conference's call for a 

Plenipotentiary Conference, which formally authorized a 

Plenipotentiary to be held in Spain in 1932. {Codding, p37) 

This Conference updatec? the Convention with a series of 

pressing changes, but most importantly called for the formal 

35, See Kieve, pp20Q-15 for a description of telegraph 
eff~rts in Great Britain to "hamper" the growth of telephony 
from the 1870s ta 1921. The advent of telephony is 
interesting because the rate structure shifted from the 
number of words transmitted as in the case of telegraphy, to 
the length of time over which a wired connection is made. 
This was a shift from charging for the amount of information 
transmitted to charging for the communicative capacity 
emf oyed . 



unity of wired and wireless communication within a 

transformed I T U .  In doing so it changed the name of the 

organization from the International Telegraph Union to t h e  

~nternational Telecommunications Union. (Convention, 1932) 

D. THE RADIO SPECTRUM 

Almost a century ago, in 1896, Guglielmo Marconi filed 

the first patents for a "wirelessu transmission apparatus, 

causing a furor among many who had contributed to both the 

theory and the hardware of radiocommunication throughout the 

preceding decades. (Schubert, p 1 6 )  (36) In 1 9 0 0  both the 

British and German navies began generalizing the use of 

radio on board their ships (Schubert, pp25-6 ,  30); they were 

soon followed by the other naval powers. (37) Only a few 

3 6 .  There has been much debate as to whether Marconi should 
have been able to patent the "wireless" and whether Marconi 
or Popov is responsible for the first "wireless" 
transmission apparatus. (m, June90, ~ 3 8 6 ) .  What Marconi did 
contribute was to apply much of what was already known 
(Lodge, p47), to supply the necessary capital (Dunlap, p341, 
to construct a transmission apparatus and to market the idea 
in England (Dunlap, p48). He subsequently purchased the 
patents that had been filed by others: Edison (Schubert, 
~ 3 0 1 ,  Lodge (Lodge, p471, etc. and launched legal suits 
against others who failed to pay him royalties for the use 
of this technology. {Dunlap, pp227-36) 

37, Germany later switched from Marconi sets to Slaby-Arco 
units, as too did Sweden. f Schubert, p35) The R ~ s s i  an nayy 
used Popov sets (A.S. Popov is credited with the 
transmission of radio waves over a distance of 250 meters on 
an apparatus he designed, one full year before Marconi (m, 
3une90, p3861, and accredited in the USSR with having 
invented the radio in 1895. (Michaelis, ~ 1 2 4 )  The French 
Navy used a version of the Popav set, adapted by Ducretet. 
[ Schubert , p3 5 1 



years later, in 1903, the nine majors powers of that time 

( 3 8 )  met in Berlin to draft the first protocol to regulate 

use of the radio spectrum. It was already well understood 

that to fail to do so, given the nature of the resource, 

would have meant, as the host government described it in 

Hobbesian terms, "a war of all against alln (Protocole 

Final, 1903, ppl5-6) and therefore the inability of any to 

effectively use the resource. (Tomlinson, p19) 

Even the U.S. government, not yet a signatory to the 

ITU, recognized the need for international spectrum 

regulation and signed the 1906 Convention and ~egulations, 

as it had the 1903 Final Protocol. Two key differences 

existed between wired telegraphy and "wireless" telegraphy 

fas it was originally known) which led to immediate U . S .  

participation in the regulation of the latter, unlike their 

steadfast refusal to do so with the former. The first is 

the very nature of the resource itself and the cooperation 

this demands in order to make effective use of it. The 

second is the fact that unlike U.S. telegraphy, there were 

as yet no U . S .  private commercial interests involved in 

exploiting the radio spectrum. 139) 

3 8 .  Austria, France, Germany, Great Britain, Hungary, 
I t a l y ,  ~ussia, Spain and the United States. (Codding, 1952, 
fn13, p84) 

3 9 ,  The U.S. Navy purchased German Slaby-Arco radio sets, 
even until the time of the outbreak of the Great War in 
19x4. (Sehubert, pp53-4, 95-61 



Use of the "wireless" was initially seen as a 

continuation of the "wired" communication network. At 

turn of the century the radio spectrum was principally 

employed to extend the network of telegraph communication 

already in place on land to ships at sea. The 1903 

Conference originally sought only to establish norms for 

ship-to-shore communication, but the 1906 Conference, called 

to expand the agreement into a Convention and accompanying 

Regulations, included some regulation of ship-to-ship 

communication as well. (Convention, 1906. Realemerit, Art.41 

as cited by Tomlinson, p24, fn3) The Final Protocol of 1903 

specified that portions of the Telegraph Convention were  to 

be applicable also to radio communication.  protocol^ Final, 

The 1903 draft agreement followed the International 

Telegraph Union's practice of allowing for the filing of 

"reservations". Indeed, two nations did submit declarations 

of opposition to the agreement. But as these nations did 

not also sign the final protocol f 4 0 )  , these may not he 

4 0 -  The two countries which made these declarations were 
Great Britain and Italy. The issue around which the 
opposition arose lay at the very heart of the reason for 
calling the Conference in the first place: an effort to 
break the attempted Marconi monopoly which pivoted on this 
company's policy of prohibiting any party which used its 
radio transceivers to communicate with units made by its 
competitors [Codding, 52, pp84-7) This had been aasily 
aecompfished since only Marconi employees were authorized to 
operate its products. (Schubert, p31-2) 



considered as "reservations" (or dissenting opinions of 

signatoriesj, hut merely as statements of opposition from 

participants which had refused to become signatories. 

The remainder of this chapter will trace the high- 

lights of the subsequent Plenipotentiary Conferences until 

1947, at which time the ITU adopted the structure which it 

currently enjoys. During this time, the I T U  was extended 

powers of a scope heretofore unknown to any other universal 

international organization. 

i. The 1906 Conference 

The conference called to ratify the 1903 Draft Protocol 

was to have been held in 1904, but it was postponed until 

1906 owing to the outbreak of war between two of its 

members: Russia and Japan. (Codding, 52, p87) The war was 

closely monitored by the other imperial powers (41) to 

assess its military use of radio communication. (42) This 

1906 Berlin conference was attended by 27 founding members 

41. The term "imperial" and "imperialist" are used 
interchangeably. Both refer to industrialized core 
capitalist countries whose productive capacity and 
accu-mulation of capital are funda~entally based upon and 
supported by the benefits accrued from unequal exchange with 
dependent, peripheral countries. 

42. Each side employed the new technology. At least 6 or 7 
systems of wireless were used, according to Tomlinson. This 
included 2 sets being used by the press to provide 
inter~ational news coverage: The London Times and The New 
Yurk +IRES *--I . . (Tomfinson, p17) 



and two observers. IDocuments. A 7 9 0 6 ,  pp50, 7 7 )  1431 

Although the primary focus of the Conference was on the 

breaking of the Marconi monopoly (441, it also established 

important principles in frequency allocation and the 

avoidance of interference. (Leive, p41, fn20) 

After 4 weeks of deliberation the Berlin Conference had 

oroduced the first "Convention" and "Radio Regulationsw to 
A 

govern the use of the radio spectrum. The "Radiotelegraph" 

Convention, as suggested even by the very name, was closely 

modeled on the Telegraph Convention. (Tomlinson, p62) 

Provisions of the International Telegraph Regulations, 

unless specified to the contrary, were to apply to 

43. 29 nations were acknowledged as official delegations: 
Argentina, Austria, Belgium, Brazil, Bulgaria, Chile, 
Denmark, Egypt, France, Germany, Great Britain, Greece, 
Hungary, Italy, Japan, Mexico, Monaco, Netherlands, Norway, 
Persia, Portugal, Rumania, Russia, Siam, Spain, Sweden, 
Turkey, United States, and Uruguay (Convention. 1906, pp39- 
43)  China and Montenegro later incorporated themselves into 
the conference as observers, (Ibid, pp50, 77) The 
signatories were all the official delegations listed above, 
except for Egypt and Siam. (Ibid, pp349-51) Two imperial 
powers, Great Britain and Germany, representing these last 
two colonies, chose not to sign the final accords on these 
colonies' behalf. 

44. Opposition to this Marconi effort to establish a 
monopoly for itself was initially spearheaded by G e r m m y ,  
whose international. Telefunken operations offered the major 
competition to Marconi prior to 'WI. (Tomlinson, pp36-7) 
These very same major radio powers which most forcefully 
opposed the Marconi monopoly {Germany, the U.S. and France) 
soon joined Great Britain, which backed Marconi, in 
estabfishing in 1922 a cartel of the world's major radio 
corporations (Marconi, Telefunken, RCA and Cornpagnie 
Generale de T.S,F,) (Tomlinson, pp56-71 



radiocommunication as well. (Convention, 1 9 0 6 ,  Reglernent 

XLII, ~372) 

This conference established the same voting principle 

as the Telegraph Union of "one nation, one vote"; as with 

the Telegraph Union, the Radiotelegraph Union allowed for 

"colonial votingu- (451 But whereas the Telegraph Union 

readily endorsed new membership from any nation or non-self- 

governing territory willing to accept the obligations of 

membership, the Radiotelegraph Union did not. It limited 

additional colonial votes to a maximum of five per imperial 

country. ( 4 6 )  (Convention, 1906, Art -12, p347) Entrusted 

with the management of a natural resource, and not merely 

international coordination, the Radiotelegraph Union evolved 

with a greater concern for upolitical" considerations and 

efforts to restrict membership to "sovereign" nations. 

As with the Telegraph Union, the Radiotelegraph Union 

provided for both Plenipotentiary Conferences and 

45- The practise of "colonial voting" goes back to the Rome 
Telegraph Conference of 1871-72 where Britain was extended a 
vote for British India, and later a further vote for the 
British Isles once the British government nationalized its 
telegraph system- (Conference Teleara~hiaue International de 
m, pp214, 223 and 2633 

46-  E3y 1912, 5 colonial votes each were allowed for France, 
Gemany, Great Britain, Russia and the United States. 
Italy, the Netherlands and Portugal each had two additional 
votes; while Spain, japan and Belgium each received one 
'colonialu vote. [Stewart, 1928, p37) 



~drninistrative Conferences. But most important in tying 

this Radiotelegraph Union to the ITU was the decision to 

charge the Telegraph Bureau in Geneva with responsibility 

for the administrative and technical affairs of the newly- 

created Radiotelegraph Union. (47) The members of the 

Radiotelegraph Union agreed to pay one-half of the ITU 

Bureau's operating costs, entrusting it with the same tasks 

on behalf of the Radiotelegraph Union (48) as it already 

held for the Telegraph Union, (Convention, 1906, Reglement. 

XXXVII, p371; Codding, 1952, p53) 

The functioning and the structure of the two Unions 

were almost identical. But while the Convention of the 

fledgling Radiotelegraph Union was very similar to that of 

the Telegraph Union, the technical regulations for radio 

were radically different, owing to the drastically different 

nature of the resource involved. Radio Regulations were 

drafted in great detail with a view to minimize interference 

among a growing number of users. Specific bands of 

frequencies were reserved only for two essential uses: 

maritime communication (both for ships at sea and for 

coastal stations serving them) and for "non-public 

47. This new role for the i.I"u' Bureau was ratified in 1907 
through correspondence with ITU members. (Codding, 1952, 
p51t 

48. Although the terms "Radiotelegraph Union" and 
"Telegraph Unionm are used here as in other literature, in 
fact no legally separate union was established under 
international law, (Codding, 1952, p140) 



correspondence", primarily military. (Tomlinson, p16) From 

this time on, all stztions were expected to send details of 

their radio use for these operaticns t~ the I T U  Bureau. 

(Michaelis, p146) In the future, this provision was not 

only retaicxl, but strengthened, as will later be seen. 

No legally distinct international organization was 

created by the 1906 Radiotelegraph Convention (Codding, 

1952, p140), but the two Unions did not formally merge until 

1932. (Tomlinson, p60f Various reasons explain the delay 

over the intervening twenty-one years, including the 

outbreak of world war. But one underlying reason, not cited 

nor alluded to in any of the authoritative accounts, would 

seem to have been the same factor which delayed the 

incorporation of telephony for so many decades: as the 

owners and operators of telegraph networks zealously guarded 

their vested interests against the emerging competitive 

technology of telephony, so too did they attempt to guard 

against the emerging competitive technology that employed 

the radio spectrum. ( 4 9 )  

4 9 -  This aspect of vested interests operating to impede the 
introduction of new potentially competitive technoisgy has 
occurred in numerous instances, dthough this issue is 
seldom discussed. One of the most notorious is the 28 year 
delay by the U.S. AM radio stations of the introduction of 
F% technology. (Lessing, ppix-xj FM has since come to be 
the dominant technology for many non-broadcasting uses, 
including many military, microwave and satellite services. 
tlbid, pxi) Another example of vested interests opposing 
innovative technology has been the 60 year delay in the 
introduction of facsimile. (Snpyrthe, 1981, pp83-4) Facsimile 
transmission, now popularly known as FAX, had been 
kransmitted over the Pacific in 1926 and was first provided 



With the London Radio Conference of 1912 opening a mere 

two months after the disastrous sinking of the Titanic, t h e  

last vestiges were eliminated of Marconi's efforts to obtain 

a monopoly through prohibiting communication with non- 

Marconi transceivers. (Codding, 1952, p100) ( 5 0 )  This was 

the last Radio Conference to be held prior to the Great War, 

while the first one convened after WI did not take place 

until 1927. 

E. THE 1927 WASHINGTON RADIO CONFERENCE 

Military use of frequencies, during wartime, greatly 

pushed the development of the upper reaches of the radio 

spectrum. Civilian spectum usage was heavily affected in 

two ways. For one, the alarming thought of a cable merely 

being cut (with what then would have been irretrievable 

consequences were this a trans-oceanic cable), gave great 

motivation to proponents of a wireless form of 

telecommunication, for civilian as well as military uses; it 

for as a service by the ITU at the 1927 Conference. 
(Stewart, 1928, p40) 

50. Those who survived the Titanic's collision with an 
iceberg were saved owing to radiocommunication. Other ships 
which were closer t o  the Titanic could have come to the 
rescue had they carried radio transceivers units on board. 
As well, another ship had already struck an iceberg in the 
same general v ic in i ty  and attempted to warn the Titanic by 
radio but could not do so owing to Lhe absence of universal 
norms which could have guaranteed emergency comunication. 
[Todinson, p29) 



was simply less vulnerable. Secondly, there were new 

civilian services introduced from military applications, 

The most far-reaching of these to emerge from the First 

World War was aircraft radio. (Codding, 1952, p109) The 

result was to both intensify congestion in some portions 

that were already heavily used and to extend congestion to 

increasingly wider portions of the spectrum. 

The 1927 Washington Radio Conference is of special 

interest for a variety of important reasons. First, it 

ratified the resolution of the International Telegraph 

Conferences to formally unify the two bodies. (~omlinson, 

p69) Secondly, it established a technical body for the 

radio spectrum, similar to the two other recently-created 

International consultative Committees for telephony and 

telegraphy: the International Radio Consultative Committee 

( C C I R ) .  (51) (Tomlinson, pp269-72) The CCIR was mandated to 

meet every few years to "study technical and related 

questionsn Iconvention. 2927,  Art.l3bis, p8) (521 It was to 

51, The idea for the creation of such a body was already 
widely accepted at a Preliminary Conference on Electric 
Communications held by the triumphant Allied powers in 1920 
(France, Great Britain, Italy, Japan and the United States). 
(Stewart, 1928, p30) 1927, some of these same powers 
feared that such a committee might hamper the development of 
technology and impose unnecessary restrictions aver 
innovations in this emerging industry, (Ibid, p46. Also see 
Cadding, 1952, p122 or C&R, p86f 

52 - Mate that the original French version of the 1927 
Canvention, published hy the ITU, is cited throughout. 
Unlike the subsequent versions of this convention, it still 
employs the numbering of the articles as they were referred 



consist of experts From adininistrations and a u t h c r i a e d  

private enterprises which were also interested i n  

participating. There was to be only m e  vote per country, 

but all participants leven non-voting private "operatxng 

cumpaniesNf were to contwibute equally towards the CCIR 

expenses. All other organizational issues were to be decided 

by the CCIR itself. (Codding, 2952, pI.22) 

Thirdly, the Washington Conference created thc first 

frequency allocatian table, for the major radiocamunication 

services employed at the time, lionvention. 192'7, Reglernent ,  

Arts, p26) (See Chapter 6-21] The 1912 Conference had 

allocated frequency bands to radio beacons, time signals and 

weather reports. (Tornlinson, pp132-2) By 192'7, long 

distance communication, broadcasting and air navigation 

(including weather, landing, traffic and other safety 

considerationsf n i f  required their own bands. {Codding, 

p1141 As well, the needs of a n a t e u r  and private 

experimental stations were formafly acknowledged by the 3Ttl 

for the first time. (1927 Washinaton Reaulationz, Art.5.28 

and 6, as quoted by Tomlinson, ~ 1 0 7 ,  fn3.f The designating 

of bands for international air services at the 1938 Cairo 

Plenipotentiary Conference was the first instance of I T U  

planning the allocation of bands in anticipation of a f u t u r e  

need. (Codding, 1952, pI.64) 

to drrri-rg ;he 1927 Conference itself. Subsequent versions 
have re-numbered the articles. 



Fourthiy, t h i s  was the fomal  introduction of the 

earliest principle for determining assignment of a specific 

frequency . t See Chapter 6.1 This principle was first known 

as the "right of priorityw (551, whereby all members would 

be obliged to xespect the rights of priority extended to the 

party which first announced its use of that specific 

frequency for a srated purpose, (Codding, p1253 To invoke 

this right each country was required to notify the Bureau 

before authorizing the establishment of a new radio station. 

fXbid, p1871 

Fifthly, the Conference imposed conngulsory arbitration 

on its members in an effort to regulate the radio spectrum. 

Although the right of priority was introduced, it did not 

automatically deternine the right to use a given frequency. 

fm, Aug40, 95593 Instead the Convention article dealing 

with dispute resolution was altered to read as follows: 

*In the ease of disagreeineint between two contract- 
ing Gr>verffr';i3ents in respect to the interpretation 
or the execution of the present Convention or of 
the Regulations provided fur by Article 13, the 
wescion io dispute must, at the request of one of 
these Governments, be subsaitted to arbitration." 
d Art3.8, p9; traxlation from 
Se3atorisf u---; r s c r a s  a a f y a ,  --- Z928, ppli-2; emphasis 
added. 1 

5 3 -  Later this came to be known as the "first cum, first 
served" method. 



No signatory to date hzls yet resorted to this mechanism. 

(1989 Nice Minutes (541, p410? This issue will be explored 

in Chapter 7. 

F. -10 REGULATIONS: BIhTf3ING OR NOT? 

With both the Telegraph and Radio Conferences finally 

held simultaneously in 1932, the two bodies could now 

formally elaborate a new working relationship within a 

unified telecommunications union. (551 But different 

regulatory regimes were in place for each, in response to 

the differences in the technologies themselves. Forms of 

comunication which employ the radio spectrum are heavily 

dependent on agreements among other users and potential 

users. The mutual need to avoid interference drives both 

the established user and the new one to attempt to 

aerommodztz the interests of the other. T h i s  was not the 

situation with telegraphy and telephony. It is a difference 

which rises out of the very nature of the resource being 

employed - 

54. Henceforth referred to as m, for Nice M i n u t e s .  

55 ,  This was the first diplomatic or Pienipotentiary 
Csnference for the Telegraph Unio~ since 1875; but %he 
fourth such P1enipotentiar- for the Radiotelegraph Union in 
cmly half that ti=, 



i - The 1 3 3 2  Pleninotentiarv 

All parties at the 1932 Conference ultimately agreed to 

a single Convention, but without the inclusion of any of the 

Regulations as part of that document. It was agreed that 

the telegraph and telephone regulations should be kept 

separate from the Convention so as to accommodate the 

objections of the U.S. and Canada. The United States, and 

to a lesser degree Canada, ( 5 0 )  have historically refused to 

sign any agreement which would place restrictions on the 

determination of telegraph rates by mechanisms other than 

purely market ones. (Codding, 1952, p138) The rationale for 

this position was ideological: to allow "free market" 

competition to determine prices. It is interesting to note, 

5 6 .  Canada first came to be registered as a member of the 
fTLf as a result af Great Britain claiming its right to 
colonial votes in the 1906 conference. (Codding, 1952, pp98- 
91 No Canadian, however, is known to have attended the 
event- (Documents. 1906 )  The same occurred at the 1912 
London Plenipotentiary. It was not until the 1927 
Conference that a Canadian delegate actually participated in 
ITU affairs. Although Canada had its own delegation in 
1927, this is not to hold that Canada took an independent 
position. Officially the Canadian vote was listed as one of 
the British "colonial votesM. (U.S. Senate Hearings, 1928, 
p9) Although Canada voted against the British position on 
the issue of the binding nature of Regulations, it only did 
sa under the wing, and intimately linked to the position of 
the U - S ,  (Codding, 1952, p137; U.S. Senate  eari in as, 1928, 
~3 1 

The reason •’or the convergence of the U . S .  and Canadian 
positions was the role that private corporations played in 
providing national wired communication services within both 
countries. libid, p31 This was unlike the public role of 
~eLeesmmunicatians in Europe, much as the private vs. public 
roles soon to be developed in broadcasting would also 
initially separate Canadian government policy from that of 
the United States, 



however, that by 1866, onlv one vear after the I T U  was 

established, this "free enterprise" in U . S .  telegraphy 

resulted in the creation of the first legal U . S .  private 

monopoly in any sector of the economy, the Mestern Union 

Telegraph Company. !DuBoff, p461) Thus monopoly capitdl, 

without competition, argued to retain its higher rate 

structure on grounds of letting the market decide! In 

justifying Western Union's purchase of its last two 

competitors, this company advanced the same arguments in 

favour of a single monopoly owner as European governments 

put forward in favour of nationalization. (Thompson, K.L., 

p42 6 

The position advanced to keep regulations separate frorn 

the Telegraph Convention was not, however, the same view 

these same nations held with regards to the incl~sion of 

Radio Regulations in the Convention. Fundamental agreement 

with and adherence to the radio regulations was seen as 

crucial for the prevention of interference and "essential to 

the very existence of radio communication". (Codding, 1952, 

~ 1 3  8 f 

A consensus almost existed in 1932 that the fundamental  

principles aimed at preventing interference be entrenched in 

this unified Convention. It was ~lmost agreed to make the 

Radio Regulations binding on all signatories for it seemed 

unacceptable to most that a nation could opt to avoid its 



obligations by merely refusing to sign the appended 

regulations. Unanimous agreement was prevented by a single 

country, owing to circumstances peculiar to that specific 

historical moment. 

The opposition came from the USSR. It was motivated by 

fundamental political concerns of political survival, rather 

than any failure to appreciate the nature of the radio 

spectrum. The USSR insisted that more basic yet than the 

need for principles to prevent interference, was the right 

of national sovereignty, whereby any member could make a 

"reservation" to the binding nature of any article of any 

ITU document, including the Convention itself. (Ibid, p138) 

The USSR argued that if the telegraph and telephone 

regulations could be made optional to please the U.S. and 

Canada, so too could the Radio Regulations. Withdrawing 

from the working group that drafted this proposal, the USSR 

opted instead to lobby the Plenary, soon gathering 

widespread sympathy and support for this position. (1bid.1 

There was good reason for the USSR to be highly 

concerned over finding itself obliged to accept as binding a 

position which did not take Soviet interests into account. 

At the preceding Radio Conference (1927 in Washington), the 

USSR, although a signatory and adherent to the I T U  

Conventions and Regulations, was not even invited nor 

aflaued to attend owing to international political hostility 



spear-headed by the United States of America. fTornlinson, 

p60) This action by the United States was in violation of 

Article 12 of the 1912 Convention, in force at that time. 

(Tomlinson, p60) Not only was the USSR subjected by the 

imperialist powers to international isolation, but only a 

few years prior to the 1927 Conference, the USSR had even 

been subject to invasion by foreign troops. (57) To add 

insult to injun, until 1932, the ITU had not only denied 

the sovereignty and the legitimacy of the USSR, but instead 

reserved representation of the Soviet Union within the ITU 

for a non-existent "Imperial Russia". (Smythe, 1981, p 3 0 7 )  

Although denied participation in the Conference, the 

USSR did willingly respect and adhere to the provisions of 

the earlier Conventions and Regulations, signed by Imperial 

Russia. (Smythe, 1957, p66) Ostracized for 15 years since 

the 1917 Revolution, even iz violation of international law, 

it is not surprising that the Soviet Union - - lone 

socialist country at that time in a hostile, capitalist. 

world -- was reluctant to allow itself to be bound by 

conditions that might have been imposed on it by a simple 

majority vote. 

As a result, the Radio Regulations were, like the 

Telegraph and Telephone Regulations, to be signed sepdrately 

57. Even Canada had an "expeditionary" force of thousands 
of soldiers penetrating into Siberia. 



from the Canvention itself. To be a signatory to the 

Convention required only the adherence to one of the three 

sets of regulations (telegraph, telephone or radio). 

(Convention. 1932, Art.2.2, p2) This situation persisted 

until 1 9 4 7 .  (1947 Convention, Art.13.2 and 13.3, p16-E) 

ii. The 1947 P f e n i m t e n t i a r v  

By the time of the next plenipotentiary Conference in 

1947, the USSR had lost its overriding fear of threats to 

its interests from a consortium of unified hostile 

imperialist powers. The Soviet Union, after the Second 

World War, was no longer isolated. Soviet military victory 

in its defense against Nazi aggression had left the USSR 

with a bloc of allied countries in Eastern Europe. 

Furthermore, the Second World War had also demonstrated that 

it was possible for inter-imperialist rivalry to surpass the 

anti-communist sentiment directed against the USSR. 158) 

Finally, the urgency to regulate the chaotic situation in 

the airwaves, which was widespread throughout post-WWII 

Europe, convinced the Soviet Union of the need to introduce 

more binding regulation of the spectrum. 

5 8 ,  This is not to question the qualitative difference 
between the First and Second World Wars, whereby the former 
is carrectly understood to have been little more than an 
"inter-im~eriafist war", unlike the latter which, for 
interests other than imperialist ones, was primarily an 
"anti-fascist" war, 



Thus by 1947 even the USSR came to promote chc 

obligatory nature of the Radio Regulations for all ITU 

members. (Codding, 52, p325; U-S, Deleaations Reuor t ,  1947 

( 5 9 ) ;  p62) In fact, the USSR arguably became the strongest 

proponent of its obligatory character. ( C & R ,  p212) In doing  

so, the USSR successfully advocated all three sets of 

Regulations (Radio, Telegraph and Telephone) be binding on 

all members. 

While the U . S .  had long favoured the obligatory nature 

of the Radio Regulations, they still declared they had 

reservations regarding the regulation of telegraph and 

telephone, owing to the negotiation of international rates 

for both services. However, as this position of obligatory 

acceptance of all three sets of regulations received 

widespread support from almost every other delegation, the 

U.S. claimed it was important to not be seen as t.he 

*stumbling block" to making the Radio Regulations binding on 

all ITU members. ( U . S .  Del. R ~ P .  1947,  p62)  Since 1332 the 

U,S, delegation had offered to consider being bound by the 

telegraph and telephone regulations, if the Radio 

Regulations also became binding. iTornlinson, p76)  

59. The full title of the docrrment is InternatbnaL 
Telecommicati=n Co~ferences: ~tlantic Citv. A h7ew 'd Jersev. 
Nav-October 1947; R e ~ s o r t  of the Tjnited States Deleaations to 
the International Radio Conference. the International 
Telecomunication Conference and the Internationat 
Conference on Hiah Freauencv Broadcastina. with selecte4 
Documents. Henceforth the document will be cited as U.S. 
D e f .  Ren. 1947, 



This "concession" by the U . S .  must be placed in its 

proper context. As early as 1927, the J . S .  had already 

successfully siphoned off those matters dealing with rates 

into an optional set of "Additional Regulations" which it 

refused to sign. (Stewart, 1928, pp35-6) Furthermore, the 

U.S. had also succeeded in watering down the obligatory 

nature of the regulations and the Convention by altering the 

''musts" to "shoulds" and the "obligations" to "suggestionsu 

for the regulations of both telegraph and telephone. 

ITomlinson, pp65-6) Thus, this alleged "concession" by the 

U.S. actually involved the U.S. conceding precious little. 

In 2947 only Chile and Saudi Arabia registered 

reservations to any of the Radio Regulations. (1947 ~inal 

Protocol, pp89-E and 92-E\ A now heavily congested radio 

spectrum and a strong desire to accomodate new demands 

encouraged all other members to accept the Radio ~egulations 

i n  their entirety, regardless of how great a compromise each 

s~~ffered in hammering them out. 

By 1947 international agreement regarding spectrum 

regulation and the need to seek legal mechanisms to oblige 

ail users to comply with international law had reached its 

peak, From 1947 onward, the telecommunication powers, under 

the lead of the United States, would appear to have sought 



the erosion of internaticnal legal mechanisms in favour of 

other forms of il>ternational power. 

This would occur gradually in response t.0 the emergence 

of a bloc of lesser industrialized nations exercising their 

claims of access to this international resource. This 

emergence will be analyzed in Chapter 4. But first let us 

review the organizational changes of 1947 which extended to 

the ITTJ its current structure. 



MANAGING THE POST-WORLD WAR TWO SPECTRUM 

The Second World War left international 

telecommunications, especially that of Europe, in massive 

disarray. (Y.S. Del. R ~ D .  1947, p98) Many peace-time 

stations which had ceased operations during the course of 

the war sought to reclaim frequencies that had been usurped 

by the victorious military powers. (~ichaelis, p248) Above 

all others, the USA had come to dominate the airwaves. 

Indeed, U.S. usage of the spectrum exceeded that of all 

other countries combined! (601 Confronted by this 

extraordinary inequity in access to the radio spectrum, the 

post-war European nations rallied to seek a major 

redistribution of frequency assignment. 

In anticipation of conflicts arising over spectrum 

congestion, two years before the war ended the U.S. 

government commissioned its telecommunications regulatory 

body (for non-governmental use), the Federal Communications 

6 0 ,  By the end of World War Two, the then-usable portions 
of the spectrum were divided into 3,200 of what were 
referred to at the time as "yardstick channels". These were 
required to fulfill the estimated need of 5,337 such 
channels. Of these 3,200 existing channels, the United 
States had registered and claimed permanent assignments on 
over half, 1,699! Further, of the more congested frequencies 
between 4 and 10 Mhz, where 73% of all world assignments 
existed in 1945, the United States had claimed over 75% of 
the frequencies (911 "yardstick channels" of a total of 
1,200). (U.S. Senate Hearinas, testimony of the Director of - 
Naval Communications, ~dmiral Joseph R. Redman; as quoted by 
Smrythe, 1957, p87) 



Commission (the FCC), to assess probable post-war 

international spectrum needs. Its findings estimated a 

level of demand at least twice that of the supply. (Codding, 

1952, p195) Broadcasting, as well as military usage that 

mushroomed during the war, dominated this enormous growth in 

spectrum use, Far from ending with the cessation of open 

hostilities in 1945, this excessive usage of spectrum was 

exacerbated, rather than alleviated, in the subsequent 

decade, owing to the ensuing ideological Cold War and its 

barrage of shortwave propaganda.  bid, p378) 

A. TZi3 1947 ATLANTIC CITY CONFERENCES 

Subsequent to a 1946 Preparatory Conference in Moscow 

among the "Big Five" Allied victors, the United States, 

against the objections of most European nations, called for 

the next Plenipotentiary Conference to be held in Atlantic 

City in 1947. To do so legally required the written support 

of twenty other Member nations. The Bureau of the Union, in 

consulting with all Members, determined that twenty-four 

Members preferred the conference to be held in Switzerland,, 

four others favoured another part of Europe and only 

nineteen supported the holding of the Conference in the 

Uniteu States, (611 The U.S. claimed the support of twenty- 

61- A provision of the Convention (article 181, allowed fur 
the calling of a Plenipotentiary when at least 20 members 
have informed the Bureau of their decision. ( C o n v e u  
1938, or 1932, Art.18, pll) 



one nations for the holding of  he conference in the United 

States; but the Bureau was informed by these very 

governments that two of them in fact preferred Switzerland 

and one favoured another location in Europe, while four 

failed to even respond. (Codding, 1952, p206, fn4) Legally, 

the United States was not in a position to call for the 

convening of a Plenipotentiary in the U.S. But the United 

States, at that time, had become not only the most powerful 

country in the field of telecommunications, but the most 

militarily and economically powerful of all nations. 

The U.S. government refused to retract the invitation 

that it had earlier circulated announcing the 1947 Atlantic 

City Plenipotentiary Conference and the ITU Bureau chose not 

to boycott the event, So the Conference proceeded as 

planned. (Codding, p206) As a result the debate continued 

at the Plenipotentiary itself. With the support of the USSR 

and with the U . S .  pledging to run the conference in an 

entirely democratic manner "so that the interests of all, 

especially those of the smaller nations, would be 

safeguarded" {Atlantic Citv Documents. 1947, pp17-9, as 

cited by Codding, 1952, ~2081, the conference got underway. 

But it was only once the United States had announced that 

they would not request moving the seat of the ITU from 



Geneva to New York (621,  that the tensions surrounding these 

issues subsided. (Codding, 1 9 5 2 ,  p457) 

Seeking a voting bloc within the ITU in support oE U . S .  

proposals, the United States actively promoted the 

incorporation into the Union of numerous dependent LINs, 

primarily Latin American countries. (63) Although 

incorporation of these countries into the ITU in this manner 

contravened legal procedures laid out in the Convention as 

none had yet deposited ratification of the Convention with 

the Union, these irregularities were sent to a committee f o r  

evaluation, but were ultimately overlooked by the 

Plenipotentiary. (641 One may assume that the political and 

economic influence of the United States over war-torn 

Europe, as exemplified by the Marshall Plan was not totally 

devoid of impact. At Atlantic City, most of the U.S. agendd 

62, The concern of most European nations was the United 
States' previous attempts to move the ITU headoffice to New 
York, It was only after the Plenary voted that a two-third 
majority was necessary to mcve the seat of the Union a n d  the 
realization by the U . S .  delegation that t h ~ y  could not 
obtain this that the U . S *  abandoned its efforts at locating 
the I W  headquarters in the United States. (U.5. Del, Rep. 
1947, pp57-81 

6 3 ,  The  ati in American countries which joined at c h i s  time 
were Argentina, Chile, Costa Rica, Ecuador, E l  Salvador, 
Nicaragr~a, Honduras and Peru. (Codding, 1952,  pp289 - 10 ) As 
well, bath the Philippi~es and Saudi Arabia were granted 
full status although neither had signed nor adhered to the 
Convention, (Ibid, p210) 

6 4 .  The strongest objections cam? from Belgium and 
Switzerland- (Smythe, 1957, pp66-71 The issue was sent tc 6 
sub-committee, the *Special Committee on the Right to "Ictc"; 
hue the Committee never did meet- ( W , S *  Eel. Res;. 1947, p7&) 



The 2947 Plen ipo ten t ia ry  Conference endowed the ITU 

with basically the same structure that it continues to enjoy 

today. The remainder of this chapter outlines what those 

changes were. T;.;o new cr~ciai administrative badies w e r e  

created, both of which remain integral to the functioning of 

the ITU in t he  1990s: the fnternatianal Frequency 

Registration Board tIFRBf and the Administrative Council. 

The Union's s t r t r c t u r ~  henceforth consisted of +hese two 

organs, together with the C C I s  165) and the General 

Secretariat (headed by the eiected position5 of Secretary- 

General a n d  Deputy Secretary-Ge~eraf 1 , As well, t h e  

Plenipotentiary Confexenres and the Administrative 

Conferences were retained as non-permanent organs of the 

Union, with the farmer being the *supreme organ of the 

Ifyl 5947, the pxi-esscre to reorganize the use of 

frexp.aencies se as to eliminate h a ~ m f u l  interference was so 

intense that a nsw organ was c r e a t ~ d  to fulfill this 



function. Given the nature of the role assigned t o  the IFRB 

in managing this strategic resource, it is WOE-th b r i e f l y  

reviewi~g the Board. 

Since 1929, the CCIR had called for all members to 

register with the ITU the frequencies they used. {Codding, 

1952, pZ881 These notifica~iom prior  ta 1947 w e r e  

submitted to the Union" Bureau and recorded i n  the  Mdster 

Frequency List {Codding, 1952, p241) and subsequently 

published by the ITU for the information of ali other 

existing or potential users. This procedure was 

strengthened and formally ratified by the Madrid 

Plenipotentiary in 1832. IConverL+ion, 1932,  Reafement, 

Axt.7.5-1 and 7 . 5 - 2 )  The strengthening consisted of 

requiring that notice be served prior to usage of 

frequency and that this nctif ication be of 6 rnontkts duraticirn 

if the frequency desired were located outside a band 

designated for that specific service. fCodding, 1 9 5 2 ,  pl5C)) 



Rsaulations, Art.ll.2, p72-E and Art.ll.7, pp74-E and 75-E) 

If  it did not comply but "on the use of which the notifying 

country insists", ihen it was listed in the "Notification 

Column". fIbid, Art .ll.l.3, p72-E) (66) 

It was not difficult for the 1947 Plenipotentiary to 

agree on the above. ( U . S .  Del. Ren, 1947, pp12-13) What was 

contentious, however, was that the Board's initial powers 

were to include the creating of an entirely new "engineered" 

or planned spectrum! f~bid, pp25-33) It was not the IFRB 

itself which was to draft this new "engineered" spectrum, 

but a Provisional Frequzncy Board (PFB). The IFRB was not 

only empowered to register frequencies, but to cancel those 

registered wh;c;l failed to be used. (Convention, 1947. 

peaiement, Art.11, Section VI, pp78-E and 79-E) In 1957 the 

Board defined its own process for accomplishing this on a 

triaf basis; at the next Plenipotentiary, this became 

institutionalizes- (1959 Radio Reaulation ?#516, as quoted by 

LeFve, p86f 

To allay fears that a powerful organ was being created 

which would i-,hreaten the sovereignty of less powerful 

nations, it was clarified at the 1947 Conference that the 

focus s f  the IFRE was to be technical, as opposed to 

political, relegating the Board principally to a role of 

6 6 ,  Also see U,S, Del Ren, 1947, pp12-3 and Codding, 1952, 
pp292-3, 



"witness". fcodding, 1952, ~ 2 4 5 )  It was "not to invade the 

sovereignty of any state". ( U . S .  Del. Ree. 1947, p15) As 

the very nature of international regulation of this resource 

calls for a limitation of absolute sovereignty, this is a 

delicate distinction that over the years has proven to he 

anything but clear. 

ii . The Provisional Fremencv Board 

The Provisional Frequency Board, established to create 

an "engineered spectrum", was composed of the members of the 

IFRB, plus one representative from each Member nation. The 

ITU1s Geneva Bureau was mandated to collect the frequency 

demands from all member nations (JJ,S. Del. Ren. 1947, p32) 

for  the spectrum between 10 KHz and 30MHz. (Ibid, pp20-1) 

The PFB was then expected to reconcile these demands and tu 

satisfy them to the greatest degree possible. (Codding, 

1952, pp340-1) 

The Chair of the PFB rotated among the major IFRB 

nations, with the U.S., Australia and the United Kingdom 

each serving a term. (Ibid, p3421 The USSR first opposed, 

then boycotted the PEB process insisting upon the 1egk t imd~:y  

of claims to frequencies a1reaCi.y registered In the exist in:^ 

International Frequency List. As the USA had riot, unlike 

the BSSit, continued to register its new spectrum u s e s  d u r i n g  

W ! I ,  the G , S .  sought to deny any m l i d i t y  for the c f z i i r n s  



from those nations which had done so. (President's 

Corm~unieations Pclicy Board; p31) (67) 

Had there been a different international political 

climate among the world's powers, one might have anticipated 

an entirely different outcome, with efforts to accommodate 

the concerns of the USSR, as there had been to accommodate 

the concerns of much smaller nations. Ultimately the PFB 

was dissolved, but not before it had determined potential 

planned portions for various bands. (Codding, 1952, pp363-4) 

An Extraordinary Administrative Radio Conference was called 

in 1951 to finalize the PRB's work of creating a 

"engineered" spectrum. (See Chapter 6.B) 

iii. U. S. Motives 

Why was it that the U,S. was interested in 

restructuring frequency assignment, when they already Lad 

control over more than half of the spsctrum? Herein lies a 

clear example of the uniqueness of this resource. Were the 

resource petrolam, water, food or a mineral, one would 

anticipate a different response from an imperial power. One 

might expect any lnrperial nation to fiercely proclaim its 

right to control the resource, perhaps occasionally allowing 

athers to use it, but only i n  exchange for something else, 

67.  A l s o  subsequently referred t o  as "PCBPu. 



These conditions, however, do not apply to use of the radio 

spec trm. 

Were the U.S. to not attempt to somehow accommodate the 

demands of those nations which had less access to the 

spectrum, one would imagine that ultimately these excluded 

nations would merely unilaterally and defiantly employ those 

frequencies deemed necessary to fulfill their national 

needs. Perhaps their channels would suffer considerable 

interference, but this would be preferable to no channels dt. 

all. These new stations, of course, would in turn cause 

interference to the existing ones. 

In order to restrain ally potential user from employing 

a frequency without authorization, two conditions must. 

exist. First there must be an ITU Member which has leqal 

jurisdiction or otherwise significant influence over s u c h  CI 

potential user. Secondly, that Member nation must be 

motivated to exert constraint over such a potential user. 

Such motivation normally arises only when Member nations 

consider that they, too, have a stake in ensuring a minimal 

amount of interference, in order to protect the i r  o w n  

authorized stations from being subjected to hbrmful 

interference. The concern, then, was that delay in seeking 

approval from ITU members over a revised frequency table 

would leave room for "squatters' 50 employ frequencies wktzck: 

the U - S ,  had ailrea* registered for future use; the r>rrAdlern 



then would be how to dislodge such users. (Smythe, 1957, 

~ 9 8 ,  citing FCC Commissioner E.M. Webster.) 

H i g h  points of diplomatic statecraft were involved. 

The United States emerged from the Second World War as the 

most advanced nation in the use of the radio spectrum and 

the world's major supplier of radio equipment, JIbid, p87) 

The 1J.S. was concerned lest its international leadership be 

questioned. (Ibid; p98) U . S .  efforts to accommodate the 

interests of smaller nations in matter of frequency 

allocation and assignment had both political and economic 

implications. In both areas the U.S. sought to avoid 

negative repercussions if at all possible. After all, 

teleconmunication is a two-way process, requiring 

cooperation in the receipt and transmission of messages, as 

well as offering international markets for safes by the 

telecomnication powers. 

iv. Board ' s  Structure 

At Atlantic City, the United States, with approximately 

one third of all the delegates 168) (a distinct advantage 

for lobbying), advocated that the Board be composed of 

6 8 -  The U . S .  delegation consists of 191 delegates (Codding, 
1952, p223) out of a total of '600 delegatesn fz, Nov90, 
p782f. The U - S .  Delegate Report to the I947 Conferences 
noced L71 delegates & anv one time as the maximum reached 
according to official records, (D.S. Del, R ~ D .  1947, p3) 



technical professionals chosen exclusively for their 

"personal qualifications" . (Ccdding, 1 9 5 2 ,  p247 ? The 

majority of the 74  nations regresected preferred instead 

(and won) a system based on regional representation, 

clarifying further that no IFRB member could "request or 

receive instructions" from any government or interested 

party, (1947 Convention, Art.6.5.2, p8-El The Convention 

since 1947 has specified that: 

The members of the IFRB shall serve, not as 
representing their respective Member States nor a 
region, but as custodians of an international 
public trust. (1947 Convention, Art.6.5.1, pp 7-E 
and 8-El  169) 

The original 11-member Board  b bid, Art.fO.3.1, p G 9 - E f  

represented the most powerful and strategically impor txn t  

telecomz-iications nations of that time. ( 7 0 )  

v, !J& Board's Evolution 

The IFRE had been envisioned by the U . S .  as a ffocrn o f  

international court of justice for disputes m n c e r n i n y  t h e  

use of the  radio spectrum, !Heive, p55f I n  the e n d ,  it was 

69. This article has remained substantively unchanged since 
it was first introduced i n  1947. {I989 Conveati~n, Ari.lb.4, 

1 

- Argentina, the USA and Cuba f r o r n  t he  Americas; Fraricc, 
the U.K. and South Africa from western Europe and Africa; 
Czechoslovakia and the USSR from eastern Europe and m r t h  
Africa; and India, China am3 Australia frors &s ia  and t h %  
Pacific, (U-S. Del, RED, 1947, pP4f 



much less. fCEtR, p20) The reason for this lay with the 

inability of the Board to revamp the assignment of 

frequencies, while still accommodating all the demands of 

all Member states. This elaborate task, complicated by the 

initiation of the Cold War, ensured that the IFRB could not 

complete the task set before it at the time of its creation 

In 1959, the ITU called its first World Administrative 

Radio Conference IWARC) with the objective of reviewing the 

allocations of the entire radio spectrum. The mandate of 

the 1959 Geneva WARC was to review the allocation for 

specific services of the entire spectrum and to reallocate 

whatever portions m y  have better accommodated the growinq 

demands. By this time, hopes for an entirely new 

"engineered" frequency list drawn up by the IFRB had been 

At the 1965 Plenipotentiary in Mcntreux, the U.S. and 

other imperial powers called for the abolition of the IFRB, 

citing its failure to draft an entirely new frequency list. 

(Lelve, p27) L I N s ,  however, fought to preserve the Board, 

seeing in it an important ally for technical advice and 

sqport  in resolving disputes with DCs over the registration 

sf frequencies. (C&R, ppf21-21 The compromise solution 

arrived at was the preservation of the IFRB, but with the 



number of members reduced from eleven to five. (19bs 

Convention, Art.13.2, p13f 

With the reduction in 1967, (71) in the number ef 

members of the aoard, not all the major, much less the 

secondary, powers could rerndin as Board members. As the 

United States and France continued to hold the directorships 

of the CCIR and the CCITT, res~ectively, (721 they were not 

allowed to retain a position on the I F R B  as well. The 

subsequent Convention formalized this dominant sentiment. 

(1973 Convention, Art.13.2, pl2) 

Since 1975 the 5-person Board has always been composed 

of an "eLxpertU from each of the following four nations: 

Canada, the U . K . ,  Japan and the USSR. ( 7 3 )  (C&R, p136; m, 
Dec82, p804; TJ, Septti9, p546i First elected i n  1947, the 

fifth member unCil 1959 had always been Abderrazak Berrada 

of Morocco. In 1989 he was finally replaced i n  a relatively 

close vote by M, ~arbi from Algeria. (TJ, Sept89, ~ 5 4 6 )  

71, The 1965 Cmvention came into effect  on January 2 ,  
1967. (1965 Convention, Art.53, p43) It is traditional that 
the date for when a new Convention cane ifito effect be set  
on January 3,  one full year after i t s  signing. 

72. France was finally obliged to yield the position of 
CCLTT Director to the Federal Republic of Gemany in 1284. 
hm, Dec84, p583) Gemany continues to hold this position 
today, (TJ, Sept89, ~ 5 4 4 1  

7 3 -  Japan has had representation on the Board continuously 
since 1960; the USSR since 1950, rC&K, pf30 i  



The functions of the Board today are: 

-1. To record frequency assignments (1989 Convention, 

Art.lO.S.a, pA12) and geo-stationary satellite 

locations libTd, Art.lO.5.b) in accordance with the 

Radio Rzgulations; 

- 2 ,  To advise Members seeking access to the spectrum 

and the GSO slots how best to fulfill their needs 

libid, Art.10.5.c) with k view to maximize use of both 

resources; 

-3. To assist in preparations for and fulfillment of 

resolutions from ITJ Conferences (ibid, Art.lO.5.d); 

-4. To provide assistance to LINs (ibid, Art.lO.5.e); 

- 5 ,  To maintain records (ibid, Art.lO.5.f) and to make 

copies of these available to Members upon request 

fibid, Art.lO.5-g). 

C .  THE ADMINISTRATIVE COUNCIL 

_Esy 1947 a clear need xas perceived for another kind of 

organ within the ITU: one which could provide greater 

continuity and decision-making between Plenipotentiary 

Conferences, as well as ensuring ongoing supervision of ITU 

activities. (1941 Canvention, A r t  -5.11 .b, d-h, p6-E) Thus 

an Administxative Council w a s  formed within the Im, as 

existed in most ather United Nations' organizations. 

(Codding, 3952, _o~270-f! Some consider the establishment of 



the Aministrative Council to be the single m ~ s t  important 

organizational innovation of the 1947 Conference. (Ibid, 

pp2S6, 459) 

Mandated from its inception to meet annually (1947 

Convention, Art.5.5, p5-El, it was the Administrative 

Council which initially elected and still continues to 

assume responsibility for overseeing the Secretary-General 

and the Secretariat. (1989 Convention, Art.3.10, ppB5-8) 

Prior to 1947, this task had been entrusted to the Swiss 

government, with most employees being Swiss nat.ionals, apart 

from the notable exception of the Secretary-General, who was 

initially German. ITomlinson, p276.  Also see U.S. Del, Ren, 

1947, p57) In 1959, the election itself of the Secretary- 

General passed from the Administrative Council to the more 

representative body of the plenipotentiary Conference. ( C & R ,  

pp166-71 

In 1965, the Montreux Plenipotentiary Conference 

extended the mandate of the kdxxinistrative Couccil to 

include a third major objective: the promotion of 

international assistance for the provision of technical 

cooperation to the LLMs. ( 1 9 6 5  Conventioq, Art.9,13.r, p P 4 )  

The excessive concerns which continually inundate the 

Administrative Councif during the few weeks that it meets 

each year have worked to ensure that this responsibility of 



the C~unril be given only token consideration. (C&R, pp150, 

157 f 

Originally composed of 18 member nations (1947 

(J-mv~ntion, Art.5.1, p4-E), the Administrative Council, 

unlike the IFRB, consisted of government representatives 

rather than individuals. (74) (1947 Convention, Art.5.1, p4- 

E l  With the addition to the Union of increasing numbers of 

e i x r g i n g  nations over the following decades, and perhaps 

more ~mportantly given that the more influential nations 

have not teen willing to forego their own membership on the 

Council, (75) the size of the Council has tended to 

continuously expand in order to accommodate these new 

members. (76) 

74, Indeed a nation elected to the Council miy send more 
than one representative on its behalf. Acccrding to Codding 
and Rutkowski, the average size of delegation has been two 
to three persons, although the range regularly spans from 
one member to seven. (C&R, p144f 

7 5 .  9 countries have held a seat on every yearly session of 
the Administrative Council since it was formed in 1947: 
Canada, the USA, France, the USSR, Italy, Switzerland, 
Argentina, Brazil and China, A tenth, the United Kingdom 
had been a member from 1947 until 1989. (Codding, 1952, 
p396; C&R, p144; Telecommunications Journal 1 ,  Dec82, 
p804; and TJ, Aug90, p503) Presumably the U.K.'s continued 
representation on the IFRB undermined the disposition of 
other western Europeas nations to allow it to retain a seat 
on both bodies. 

76. The ~dministrative Council grew from 18 to 25 members 
in 2959 11959 Convention, Art.8.liZf); to 29 in 1965 (1965 
Fonv1ntio~, Art-9.llr1, p9); to 36 members by 1973 (1973 
onvention. Art8.1(1). p 6 ) ;  to 41 in 1982 (1982 convention, 

t 8.1.11). p7);  and fxnaliy to 43 members in 1989 (lq8e 
Convention, Art. 8 - 2 (1: , pA9f 



So urgent was the perceived need for s t r u c t u r a l  change 

in 1947 that as its last act, the IFRB and the 

Administrative Council were called into immediate esistence. 

(1947 Convention, Additional Protocol, Protocol 2 ,  Art.l.1, 

2 - 1  and 2 . 2 ,  pp94-E and 9 5 - E f  This was so, in spite of the 

Convention itself not corning into force u n t i l  J a n u a r y  1, 

1949. (1947 Convention, Art49, p31-El  

D.  RELATIONS W I T H  THE UTd'ITED NATIONS 

Although the f w  became a specialized agency of the 

United  ati ions at its 1947 Plenipotentiary, the relationship 

the I W  held with the U.N. is unlike that of most other U.N. 

affiliates. (Weissberg. pp42-8) In formalizing i ts  



C c ~ i m e s ~ x c  P roduc t  - I f b id ,  ~ 3 2 0 1  Furthermore, the ITU was 

alPfs.rsed t r j  retain Ehe  crse G • ’  "colonial voting" while 

a f f i l i a t i n g  with th:cpi=. U - l i e ,  maintzl ining the single additional 

c~ioniaB vote per Bxperial nation. In its negotiations, the 

I-J rejected the U.B. propszal t ha t  the ITU be described as 

"a specialized agency* sf the U~ite5 Nations, in the field 

af te lecomunicat ions and successfully insisted instead that 

i e  be nominated "the specialized agency" of the United 

Nations i n  the field of te4e~amunicationss {Ibid ,  pp318-91 

f u n c t i o n s .  The agreement 5 e t w a z - i  t he  t w o  bodi~s does allow 



offirlais at other IF2 meekings ucless expressly invited. 

Like other U.N. affiliakes, the ITU is authorized tc. 

resort to the International Court of Justice for apinians 

regarding disputes within the XTU's jurisdiction. f u  

Aareement, Art,Vff, p83-El But the ITU managed to refrain 

from being bound to reciprocaffy provide its services to the 

U . N -  The ITU is one of less than a dozen U.N. bodies which 

was requested by the United Nations to have as part. of i ts  

agreemznt with t he  United Nations, an  obligation t o  provide 

special assistance ts the Security Council "for the 

maintenance or restoration of international peace arid 

securityw. (Weissberg, p451 The ITU refused to relinquish 

its independence, even to this degree and instead 

substituted a less abligatory c lause  that avoided any 

mention of the Security Council at all. (Ckui, p p J S 3 - 3 4 j  

Thus, what emerges is an image of the fTlJ that, on t h e  

m e  hand, has generally pro-,?ided the mdef for the 

relationship between specialized agencies and t h e  U . 1 1 -  

[ R i g q s  & Pfano, pY44) ; while on " i h e  other, has rc-ser-14 

s p c i a f  privileges fo r  itself Because IPJ membershlfi i n  : ? j e  

United Maltians was deened to 5xtend increased prestige to 

the V.N., not ta the fm, {Codding, 1952, p;lf!O) Irrdeed. the 

fTEB had even sewed as t h e  pioneering organizational m ~ d e l  



I n  sumnary, a f t e r  IFirXi, the United States, exerting its 

new-found and g>repnderant  power, convened the necessary ITU 

Canferences t u  i n k r c d 3 ~ c e  new organs to regulate the radio 

spectrum. It was, hcwewr,  u n a b l e  to do so while ensuring 

the level of U . S .  infPuence that it desired by means of 

hosting t he  conferences, without violating the legal 

procedures es tab f j sked  ~ n d e r  in~ernational law. To 

sbrengthen i ts  hand ic inter-imperial negotiations, the 

Unieed States successfully encamaged the i n f l u x  of numerous 

new Me*ers in varying rePaCions d dependence on the United 

States. 



CHAPTER 5 :  COMPETITION FOR FREOUENCIES 

Competition for access to frequencies within t h e  I T U  

occurs in one of kwo different manners: competition between 

services or competition among nations. The first is 

struggled over when there is debate over what bands are to 

be allocated to which services. (Leive, pplb-91 The second 

is struggled over in determining which nations are to be 

assigned which frequencies, 

The former tends to occur within delegations of all 

nations that emplay various radio services, while the latter 

occurs between the delegations of nations. It is t h i s  

latter, the inter-national as opposed to the intra-national 

differences, which is the subject of discussion for this 

chapter. The United States took an interesting approach on 

this issue, which sems to have basically been one of 

unconditional support for frequency requests from a11 majcir 

corporake sectors, Indeed, at times the U.S. has demanded 

totaf frequency assignments within a given portion of the 

spectrum, that even if no other nation received a single 

assignnrent, cogld still not be met! Their frequency 

requests have simply "exceeded the t o t a l  physical c a n r e n t  o f  

reflect a totaf lack of concern over what arnmmt of specrrum 

could lreasanabHy be considered a "fair shareu, f;h.rimsljl 



The membership ITU has g r o w  from having a primarily 

E u r ~ p e a n  membership i n t o  an international body where the 

less po'derful rrations incsreaslngfy have a m a j o r i t y .  In 

2927, there were seventy-four signatories. Two-thirds of 

these were csntrolled from Europe: twenty-six European 

nations with their Ewenty-three colonial votes. The 

remainder consisted of Japm, together with its additional 

cof oniaf  vote, China, the United Statzs, L i k e r i a  ana twenty 

Latin American countries. iCanvention, 1927, pp70-30) It 

can be readily seen why the  U . S .  sought t o  increase i t s  

voting blac by incorpcraeing more Latin American nations in 

1 9 4 7 -  By 1965, the 74 signatories had grmm to 129,  (1965 

Convention, pp44-85: This nearit cot merely an additional 

f if ty-f ive wrhers, kt& a re-aligsment withia t he  merrkership 

as  a w h a l e .  



the forty-five Arab and African nations, seventeen Asian  and 

twenty-three Latin American countries. I1bid.f 

By 1965 a fragile alliance of newly emerged nations 

introduced to the IrZT anti-colonial positions, as well as, 

more timidly, anti-inrtperialist ones. Althollgh not 

unrelated, each of these two s e t s  of concerns arose within 

the ITCf as a result of different dynamic. F i r s c  was the  

articulation within the IW of anti-colonial, positions 

a r i s ing  f r m  the commitment of recently decolonized nativns 

to further decolcmization in all international fo ra  

possible. In this sense, the ITlf was an intermtianal forum 

l i k e  any other. 

A different dynamic underlay concerns expressed by 

peripheral nations to  achieve access to  the unique, valudble 

resources which were managed by the ITU. Access to these 

resources was not readily available to these emerging 

nations, as they found themselves to be latecomers on a 

scene where the  mlos had largely been l a i d  on a "first 



knri-colonial sentiment focused primarily on contesting 

the  ac-reditation of the most flagrant racist regimes. 

RecenF.ly decolonized ~~~~~~s of the I T U  stox2 firmly in 

their anti-colonia; poshtioas as early as 1365  and have 

henceforth remarried adamant on this issue. At the 1965 

Plenipotentiary, the newly emersing nations managed to 

successfully challenge the participation in the ITU of the 

Union of South A f  xica. By a vote of fifty-seven to twenty- 

nine, the conference detersined Socth Africa should not only 

be excluded f r o m  the 1965 PEenipmentiary, but also not be 

invited to any further Plenipotentiary or regimal 

conferences. f1965 Convention, pp227-9) The following year, 

subsequent to consultation with all members, the 

A c h i n i s ~ r a t i v e  Council declare5 the white setcler state of 

Rhadesid to be an 1Pieg2l regla? and struck its name from 

aZi fTV S x x m e n r s .  IC&R, p 4 5 ,  fn.71 

This mx-e was ra~ified at the 2973 Plenipotentiary in 

furthermare ??ssed resofut ians 51hlch excluded not only South 



321, but Portugal as well, owing to its c o n t i n u i n g  coianial 

wars in Africa, (fbid, pp229-303 The Eoflcwing year the 

Portuguese "flower revolution" snseated the Caetano regime 

and ended the colonial wars, thereby ending Portugal's 

international isolation. 

To qualify for affiliation with the United Nations i n  

1947, the I W  was expected to end its practice of "colonid1 

votfngm -- a practice which dated b3ck to 1868. ( 7 9 )  

However, the tern regarding colonial voting which were 

ultimately negotiated only forbid this practice far new 

members entering the ITU. (801 (Codding, 1952, p275-8) Six 

imperial powers had been allowed to retain one additional 

*colonial. votem. (811 These direct colonial votes are, of 
--.---- 

79. Britain attended the 1868 Vienna Conference and signed 
the Conventioa on behalf of India. (Codding, 1552, p23, 
fn96) But it was only at the 1871-2 Rome Conference t h a t  
Britain joined the IRT in her own name, sending two 
delegates to the Conference and insisting on two votes. 
(Documents. 1872, p 2 6 3 f  

$ 0 ,  All major colcniaf powers were alreadv in the ITU! 

$1, The 1912 London Convention replicated the voting 
criteria first established at St. Petersburg in 1878, (1878 
Telearao'kr Convention, Art. 16-2 and 1912 R a d i o t d e a r a  
Convention, Art. 15-2; as quoted by Tomfinsari,  pp261-23 A t  
the requesk of the United States, the 1927 Conference 
posltponed making any derision on the matter. fSteeart, 1328,  
g35)  In 1932, with the unificasion of the tws Unions i n t o  
the InternaticmaP Telecommunications Union, cs~lonka? x w ~ s  
were l i ~ t e d  ts one per colonial. po.&er, although an 
additionat vote was also assigned to Japan for its c ~ i o n r a i  
possessions QConvention. 1932, Art. 21.1 ,  pGl3, as well u s  
to G e m n y  and the USSR as consolation !Ihld, A r c .  21.2, 
p6l) Opposed to the practice of colonial v o t i f i g ,  oniy  ance 
did the USSR ever use this vote -- in 1938 in defence r,,t 
Spain against Mussollni's Italy. [Codding, 1952, ~ 2 3 6 ,  fn2rj ;  



course, in addition to any neo-colonial influence that many 

of these same powers continued to exert over ex-colonies. 

It was not, however, util the ex-colonies constituted a 

clear voting majority in the IaZf in 1973, thzt the practice 

of "coionial voting" was actually eliminated. The USA (821,  

Britain, France, Belgium, Spain and Portuyz:! 211 retained a 

colonial vote until 1973- 11973 Convention, pp131-33 and 

2 9 6 5  Convention, pp91-21 

The final major instance of the newly emerged nations 

challenging the accreditation of a settler regime came at 

the 1982 Plenipotentiary. Conference in Nairobi. The member 

which was under fire was the state of Israel. The explicit 

terms of the challenge did not focus on a questioning of the 

right of Israel to exist as a settler state, as had been the 

case with Rhode ;a, but lather on gorunds similar to the 

case of Portugal nine years earlier, a questioning of its 

brutal use of farce outside its borders. Coming in the wake 

of Israel" invasion of Lebanon [exacerbated by the 

plT7, Enl3hE It is incsresting to note that a separate 
&--;is-.- t-L..-. 

uvLr;, u c ~ ~ u t = ; t  L ~ E C  British colonial vote was extended to 
B r i t a i n  for  India- (Convention. 1932, Art, 21.11. 

$ 2 ,  f W  documents up to and including the 1938 Conference 
fist the additianal U,S. vote as on behalf of "U-S. 
coPoniesn t1938 InCernal Reaulations, Art, 21.1, p531, but 
as af 1947 the USA insisted that their colonies now be 
referred to as "possessions*. (U.S. D e l .  R ~ D .  1947, pp52-3; 
Csdding, 1 9 5 2 ,  pplS4-5, fn29f 



responsibility assigned to Israel for the massacres af 

Palestinian civilians at the refugees camps of Shatila and 

Sabra), the Arab nations at  airo obi were able to muster a 

clear majority within the I T U  who were initially prepared to 

expel the Zionist state altogether. The 1973 

Plenipotentiary had previously passed a resolution, # 4 8 ,  

condemning Israel's "sabotageu of two submarine cables 

linking Lebanon to Europe, the Americas and Africa, and 

calling for: 

"...sancticns, including the suspension, and even 
the exclusion of the State of Israel. - .in the 
event of any repetition of such acts csntrary to 
the rules and practices governing international 
relations". (1973 Convention, pp249-50) 

The expulsion of Israel was only prevented by the 

activities of the U.S. government, threatening in the 

Conference and at home (83) to withdraw from not only the 

ITU, but from the United Nations' General Assembly as well! 

(Brozdcsstinq, 250ct82, p25f U . S .  adamancy in defending  the 

settle_ state prevented the conference from preceding w i t h  

its scheduled discussion for over half of its planned 6-week 

drrraticn. fY2.S. Senate ~earincrs, 11Marl983, p 3 9 )  

The Arab nations, citing Israel's repeated r e f u s a l  to 

abide by resolutions of the Security Council and the Uni ted  

Hat ions General Assembly, ultimately resigned themselves to 

83. Declaration of George SchuPtz, U.S. Secr2tarlyf of State. 



merely another resolution i n  condemriatisn of "the continuing 

violation b-  Israel of international lawu. 4841 (1982 

convention, pp338-9) 

C .  &&!TI-IMPERIALISM: LATECOMERS INSIST ON E3UITABLE ACCESS 

Althouyh the 1960s d i d  n o t  wi tness  any significant 

contravcrsies regarding mtinagemer~t of t h e  radio spectrum, 

changes were indeed occurring within the ITU. The anti- 

colonial disputes clear ly  signaled the changing nature of 

the growing (851  IFJ m t ~ i e r ~ k r i p .  Although the imperial 

powers may  have been dismayed a t  the LINs' challenging of 

accreditation as uf 1965, it wocld not be until 1979 that 

they had to seriously ccafront the demands of the LINs f o r  

equitable access to PTU resources. The changing membership 

had sst the stage f ~ r  a substantial shift in che balance of 

power within the i T e f ,  ICLR, p44! Initially the principal 

form this shift took in its anti-imperialist dimension was 

thracgh the pursuit t f  technlca3 assistance and cooperation 

84,  The 1989 Plen ipo t en t i a ry  passed another resolution t o  
much the same effect,  s t r i k i r z g  :! 2 x t - f i n d i n g  committee to 
enquire  ingo Isx-ael" s:ioLatio~s s f  the ITU Zonvntion and 
report to the Adminis t ra t ive  Co9ncil before the end of 1 9 9 0 .  
tm, -4ug90, ~ 5 0 3 :  

85.  1965, there w e r e  229  mee&ers. (1965  Convention, 
gap9P-21 :? of these ~er&rs  had joined in the previous slx 
years, 1 9 7 3 ,  there w e r e  240 members; although the shift 
ir, v otf~g power was greater than the mere wmbers suggest 
since 19 new na+,isns 5x3 j~ined, while the six cclorial 
votes extended ts the  i , ~ e r i a l  had been withdrawn, as 
had the vote from and the participation of South 
Africa and Portugal, {I973 Convention, pp13i-3) 



to the newly emerging nations: some form of assistance to 

allow the LINs to at least become minimally qualified 

participants in a struggle to obtain access to the radio 

spectrum. This was a form of economic cooperation that was 

necessary for dependent nations to receive in order to be 

able to advance any degree of independent policy in the 

development of a national telecommunications sector. 

i , Technical Assistance and Coonera t i o n  

Although technical assistance and cooperation was 

widely discussed throughout much of the 1965 

Plenipotentiary, no agreements were reached that provided 

substantive assistance in any farm. (C&R, p44) The L f N s  

ended up settling for a series of lengthy resolutions that  

encouraged all major executive bodies of the I T U  to consider 

increases in technical assistance (1965 Conventio~, ~ 2 0 7 - 1 2 ,  

217-81, but failed to ensure the financing tu carry out any 

specific activities. 

The 1973 Conference continued to reaffirm these 

resolutions and to pass further ones - thirteen resoiutions 

in a l l .  (1973 Convention, pp210-14, 216-19, 223-51  his 

Conference even managed to create a sp~rial iT3 Technical 

ttPssistarxe Fund, although intense U. S , kobk-ing s u c c e s s f u l  l y 

denied it the obiigatsfy financial contributi~ns that could 

hawe made the hxiy a= effective one. tCodding, 1979h, p7i 



The  airob obi Conference, as well, adoptsd a series of 

resoiutions - eighteen in all - aimed at providing greater 

development assistance. (1982 Convention, pp245-72; also see 

Codding, 2984a, p29) These resolutions, including 3 series 

of references to the ITU's obligation to provide such 

assistance, were even incorporated into the "Purposes" ana 

"Expenses" articles of the Convention and tke Regulations, 

(1982  Convention, Art.4.2,~~ p3 and Art.l5.l.c, p14) (86) 

Indeed, t i r i s  focus on technical assistance has 

continued to be a primary concern for the LINs to this day 

(1989  Convention; N M ) ,  perhaps to the detriment of 

appreciating the impact of other more strategic changes. 

This was an exceptir;nally " so f t "  form of demand. Yet 

surprisingly one which received recslcitrant opposition from 

the major p r z w e r s .  (87) O m  of the most consistent and 

adamant opponents to I?%-financed technical assistance has 

been the Ucited States. <Jacobson, p71) 

8 .  GEE- can anfy assmw%s thst t k s e  responsible i n  these DCs 
were motivated by very short-si,-hted financial and poiitical 
concerns- T h s  shortskghtednass caze to be recbified, but 
not unEi l  1984, 



With the reorganization of the I T U  to nleet pust-b~~I1 

conditions, the 1947 Conferences had not only introduced 

rganizational changes, but a rzorganizatiun in the use of 

the radio spectrum. In the future, separate conferences 

;,ere to be called periodically to address each of these 

major areas of concern. Organizational changes xelnained the 

jurisdiction of the ~ienipotentiary Conferences, w h i  ! e 

revisions of the use of the radio spectrum became the 

jurisdiction of a World Administrative Radio Conference or 

WARC. (88)  

The first MARC was held in 1959 (known as WARC-59); the 

second was held in 1979 (WARC-79). It is assumed that a 

third general MARC will be held in 1999, although its date 

has yet to be fixed. [~onig) WARC-79 was a 10-week 

conference, attended by some 2,000 delegates f r o m  140 

nations, which entzrtained 14,000 proposals to amend nearly 

the entire body of Radio Regulations. /C&R, pp50-1; MiZi, 

To the degree that the 1865 Pfenipoter i t ia ry  served as d 

turning point for anti-colonialism, so WF-RC-79 served as a 

88, "Specialized WmCsn have also been held tc deal 
exclusively with a particulas service or ser-).ices. 



their voting majority within t h e  ITU to effectixrely fo~t--~- 

acknowledgement of their spectruin needs and r i g h ~ , s  ot 

"equitable access". 

The challenge from the LINs was ~n::t pronounced in 

three distinct areas: the election of Union officials, 

access to the High Frequency ( H F )  Bands and access to t h e  

Geosynchronous Satellite Orbit I G S O ) .  ( 8 9 )  These same L 1 1 x - e ~  

concerns remained the focal points for continued conflict a b  

the Nairobi Plenipotentiary Conference in 1 9 8 2 .  The first 

was basically resclved by 1982 and will be discussed in the 

remainder of this chapter. But struggle around the other 

two issues spanned the entire following decade. 

i , Non-Alisned Nat ions  

In preparation for the 1973 Plenipotentiary Conference, 

the NOR-Aligned Nations tNMIsf had requested the Secretary- 

General to schedule a meeting, prior to the opening sf 

procezdings, for all 1TU delegates from Non-Aligned IJatiorls, 

with a view towards adopting a common stand on "certain 

subjects of vital concernH. (C&R, p 6 4 )  As this had n ~ t  been 

dune, the Non-Aligned Nations decided that in the f u t { ~ r c  it: 

wuu3.d be necessary to rely on their OWTI ~ ~ S O U S C ~ S .  

8 9 ,  A l s o  known as the Geostationary Satellite Ortit. 



Eu p r e p a r a ~ J 9 ~  F s r  3 X ? C - 7 9  Lhe frustrated ifNs calL2d a 

F " t h D 3  spe~ia! 1.reparat~r-1 ~eecing o~ L<*-WYS in Yaounde, Cameroon, 

E s u r  msnths before t he  ~pening of the ITU Confere~ce. The 

meeting developed a set of common positions for the L I N s  and 

created ad-hoc group of eight Non-Aligned Nations ( 9 0 )  

which carmitted themselves to meet occasionally and "bring 

out camnon or co~rdinated points cf view" - a task which 

they carried out effectively both prior to and throughout 

the Coriference. fC&R, p73) A few weeks prior to the opening 

of WARC-79, the Eon-Aligned Nations called another meeting, 

this time in Havana, deciding then that it was now essential 

for the Chair of the Conference to come from a L I N .  (C&R, 

9 0 ,  The eight countries w r e  India, Cameroon, ~lgeria, 
Iraq, Cuba, Yugoslavia, Kenya and Senegal - (C&R, p73, fn23 1 

91. Codding and Rutkowski do not list the sources from 
which they have drawn their information. In consulting with 
George A.  Codding for citations of any NAM documents (or 
atheri regarding NAM activity in relation to the ITU, 
Professor Codding responded by letter: "The question you 
raise is interesting and one that I have been attempting to 
answer for years. There is no question that the Non-Aligned 
Movement has been very active in ITU affairs..,.However 
their creation of a coordination bureau . . .  at the 1979 WARC 
is about the only activity that I know that can be 
documented.* (Private cctrrespondence.f 



E, THE ELECTION OF ITU OFFICIALS 

i, The Conference Chair 

Although the Noc-Aligned Nations had a c lea r  vat ing  

majority, the capitalist teleco-mwnication powers, wi t i 1  elle 

the U.S. not least aaong them, rsfused at t.J;"RC-73 to foilow 

the usual procedure of selecting by consensus the most 

widely endorsed candidate who had the support of a majority 

of Members, were the issue to have come to a vote, T h i s  

favoured candidate was T.V.  S r i r m g a n ,  the head of t t le 

Indian delegation. (C&R, pp74-51 Instead, the U . 5 .  

adamantly insist on a variety of pro-Western candidates. 

Having delaying the opening of the conference by four days, 

the DCs finally managed to have a dif ferent LIN candidace 

accepted, J.P. Severini, the head of the Argentine 

delegation. (Ibid, p75) Argentina, at that time, was ruled 

by a military dictatorship, 

It is important to note that the Convention a n t i c i p a t - e d  

a lack of consensus and laid out procedures for such 

situation, although the Secretary-General opted n o t  to 

follow them, in spite of having been a procedure used i n  t h e  

~ 

past. (C&R, p75, fn28f The Convention s t a t e s  t h a t  x t  there 

is no host country [as was the case at WARC-79),  the 

Secretary-General is to consult all delegations to determine 



who is ?be s l d e s c  head s f  a delegation. ( 9 2 )  This delegate 

is t-herj eatmsted w i t k  c ~ n ~ e n i n g  the Plenary Sesszoil (1973 

Q-y-eatjriri, Art.77.2.2{2j, p621 ,  and conducting the election 

of the Conference Chair at the first Plenary session.  bid, 

I t  is interesting tc note   hat most U.S. accounts of 

the event portray the LIMs as solely responsible for 

delaying proceedings, totally ignoring the dictates of the 

treaty (i.e. the IW Conventionf on the matter. No U.S. 

sources found even suggest any possible irregularities by 

the United States or the Secretary-General nor their failure 

to comply with the Convention. 

In a spirit of compromise, the LINs chose not to exert 

the power of their ~roting majority, even though this be to 

fulfill an objective earlier agreed on in the NANs3 

preparatory meetings! They allowed instead a compromise 

candidate to chair the conference, yet in turn they received 

precious little from the U.S. Prior to the opening of the 

conference, the head of the U.S. delegation, Glen Robinson 

had anticipated WARC-73 to produce "an all-out North-South 

politicel confrontation". 193)  It was not the LINs which 

92, It appears this practice was even employed in 1927 in 
spite a•’ there being a host nation. (Stewart, 1928, p31) 

93. The Regort o f  the Chairman of the United States 
eaatzon to the Morld Administrative Radio Conference of 

khe International Telecammunications Union. Geneva, 



chose this course of head-on confrontation. For the less 

industrialized nations, their candidate was the technically 

most qualified one as he understood the needs of adapting 

existing technology to the economic, social and p o l i t i c a l  

realities of their nations, while the candidate of the 

telecommunication powers was one determined from a view- 

point of political considerations. 

The election of officers at WARC-79 was limited only to 

the positions of chair and vice-chairs of the conference 

itself and its respective committees. Debate regarding 

procedure for the election of the Union's permanent of f ice rs  

had also come onto the agenda of the LINs, but discussion of 

this was relegated to the following Plenipotentiary 

Conference: Nairobi, 1982.  

F. The CCIs 

Back-room negotiators among the major imperialist 

powers in the ITU, who functioned since the earliest years 

of spectrum management, in Codding's words as an "old boys' 

clubu, received a serious challenge at WARC-79. (Codding, 

1979b, p4f At Nairobi the scope for this practice was 

definitively altered, The 1982 Conference resolved that 

henceforth the Directors of both the CCIR and the CCITT 

Switzerland, Se~tember 24 - December 5 .  1979 or U.S. Dept. 
of State, 1980, as quoted by Codding, 1984b, p439. 



wsuid be eferted by the Plenipotentiary and nat the C C I s  

themselves. A s  a comprmise, it was agreed that the 

elections of both Directors would only come into effect as 

of t h e  Nice Plenipotentiary Conference in 1 9 8 9 .  Furthermore 

the Secretary-General, the Deputy Secretary-General and the 

C C I  Directors could now only be re-elected for a single 

additional term. (3982  Convention, Art.58.l.c, p49) 

Discussion was initiated at Nairobi, only to be resumed a t  

Nice in 1989, over taking regional representation inta 

account in t h e  election of these positions. (Nice Minutes, 

p279, 296)  

The International Consultative Committees had come to 

assume an increasing importance for the imperial powers, 

once the voting majority of the LINs had made itself felt in 

plenipotentiary Conferences. In both the CCIR and the 

CCfTT, private and public corporations are not only members, 

albeit non-voting, but its most active participants in 

determining CCI positions, (Renaud, 1987, p184) Most of the 

debate occurs in study groups and working committees; these 

are almost always chaired by executives (mostly Vice- 

Presidents) from large telecommunication corporations. ( 9 4 )  

The CCITT is entrusted with dzveloping standards for the 

segments of telecoinmunieations growing out of telegraphy and 

94- See the "CCITT Eaewsm 
*Union Activities" in any 
to which this holds true, 

and "CCIR News" sections of the 
issue of to sample the degree 



telephony: fibre optics, cable, digitdl networks and t h e  

most recent state of the art, the Integrated Ssrvicss 

Digital Network, t h ~  ISDN. {Rutkowski, ppl21-6; Backer, 

p448) The CCIR ass7mes this responsibility for standards 

using the radio spectrum. 

As there is an increasingly convergence, not only among 

all these aspects, but between the wired and wireless 

services, so there is a growing convergence between the t w o  

Consultative Committees, {Larsson, TJ ,  Mar90, p173; 1989 

Nice Minutes, p23, 120, 150, 167, 204 and 438)  The 

intersection of these trends is thus far limited to joint 

CCITT-CCIR committees. As early as 1981, there were already 

three Joint Study Groups and two Joint Working Parties, 

compared to the CCITT's fifteen independent Study Groups. 

Although prior to 1989  CCI i-ecommendations were in 

Lhemselves non-binding, they did become binding once  

approved by a Plenipotentiary Conference, which was usually 

little more than a mbber-stamping process, (Codding, 1384d ,  

p20) The primary function of the CCLs is tc promote greater 

standardization and to negotiate what these sgxxific 

standsrds are to k, INaslund, p1081 As bodies which plan  

future standards and which couch their debates in highly 

technical terminology, the implications of mriy sf these 



The degree to which the imperial powers have valued the 

C C I s  is reflected in the involvement they have had in their 

activities and, above all, the degree to which they have 

sought control of their directorships. Given that the 

corporations which participate in the CCIs are not permitted 

their own vote, there has been a strong tendency among them 

to rely on carisensus decision-making. In < m y  such 

consensus-seeking c o n t e x t ,   he role of  the Chair is a 

crucial one .  I t  is worth noting that if a country's 

political delegakion is nok present at a CCI meeting, the 

accredited telecomunications corporations from that 

country, acting in unison, have since the formation of CCIs 

been authorized to cast a vote at Plenary Sessions on that 

nation's behalf. (Stewart, 1 9 2 8 ,  p46; Jacobson, p62) How 

many inter-governmental organizations allow private 

carporations this extent of aclive involvement? 

It must he reme~bexed that  no nation is permitted to 

hold more than ane of the following offices: the Secretary- 

General, the Deputy Secretary-General, the members of the 

T m B  and the Directors of bath CCIs. (95) (1982 Convention, 

95, En 1965 this did not yet apply to the maanhers of the 
, A r t ,  12-1, p18) In 1973, it was 
is also include the  IFRB. (1973 

Art. 13-2 ,  p12) By 1982, it became mandatory, 





Gerr~anj.. iT.7 2 9 8 4 ,  ;'a1 -51, 95831 Germany by then had 

alreaci-- escatlished a key leadership role in the CCITT 

through its promoting sf the ISDM, assuming the Chair of the 

CCfTT Study Group #XVLII, created in 1981 to supervise the 

development of the ISDN. (NTIS, 1982a, pp74, 78-80) Indeed 

i k  was the very same German delegate who chaired this Study 

Group throughou~ the 1980s who was the German candidate for 

the CGITT directorship, Theodore Irmer. The Nice 

Plenipotentiary re-elected both the U.S. and German 

directors: the U . S .  by a relatively narrow vote of only 72 

in favour, compared to 63  for Yugoslavia; the German, 

unopposed. (Nice Minutes, p322) 

It is not surprising to note overall that the directors 

(OX Secretaries-General, as they were called before 1947) of 

the C C I s  have always been from either the U.S. or a western 

European n~tion. 

In s m a q ,  contimlal growth of ITU membership 

eventually resulted in a majority of lesser developed 

nations seeking equitable treatsent. In 1965, this focused 

on anti-colonial concerns, 1973,  it eliminated the last 

vestiges of colonial voting. NARC-79 loomed as a turning 

point for anti-imperial struggles in calling for a more 

equitable distribution of ITU resources. By 1982, this 



voting majority required the Chairs of ev&n the cc.rpi?l-dtc- 

dominated C C f s  to be elected by F i e n i p t e n t  iar.;. Conf s r c ~ i c ~ s .  

Chapter 8 assesses what cdme of this growing x 7 s t i n g  power (3f 

the L I N s .  But let us first review the development of rights 

vesting procedures emgloyed by the I T U  until c h i s  t ime. 



INTEMATIONAL SPECTRUM LAW 



Part 111 deals with t he  l e g a l  aspects uf i n t e ~ n a t i o n ~ i l  

regulation of the r a d l ~  spectrum- Chapter 4 ,3ssesses t i w  

rights vesting mechanisms for  distribution of t h e  resources 

managed by the iT+3, Cha~ter 7 looks at dispute r e s o l u ~ i i - i n .  

Chapter 8 assesses how and  why  t h s  1V.j f u n c t i o n s  as 

international law-maker, the ~~echan i sms  employed a r i d   lit 

profound legal changes, Che importance of which mdxrly LZ r 4 ~  

are l i k e l y  still unaware, 



Concern a7.Fer rights %resting mechanisms i n  the ITU 

arose, then heightened i~ response to the increasing 

congestion that appeared i n  the radio spectrum as of the 

f irst  decades in this century. The first significant 

attempt to address this issue came at the 1927 

Plenipotentiary Conference in Washington, D.C. Codding and 

Rutkawski maintain that the basis for establishing some 

guiding principle, however, had already been laid in 3.903 

with two provisisns which continue to exist in all 

subsequent Conventions. (C&R, pp260-61) The first called 

for signatories to inform other Members of stations which 

functioned in tksis jurisdiction f~rotocole ~ i n a l  1903, 

A x t - 1 . 3 ,  p83), while the second encouraged wireless stations 

to not cause harmful interference to other stations. (Ibid, 

A r t  .V, p84 f 

With the strengthening of these same provisions in the 

6 Convention, it Became obligatory to follow this 

notification procedure (Convention. 1906, Art. 6, ~ 3 4 6 ;  

R w l ~ t m e ~ t t ,  Art.TV, pp361-21, as well as ta not cause harmful 

interference to existing, registered stations. fIbid, Art.8, 



A ,  "FIRST COME, F I R S T  SERVEDi' 

By the time of the Kashington Conference there were 

numerous stations that had already been in operation for 

many years. It is not surprising then that there would be 

agreement to extend preferential treatment to those stations 

already in existence. Thus what was known as a "right of 

priority", based on "previous usage", was usually accepted 

as underlying the agreed-upon procedures. David M. Leive 

characterizes the outcome as having granted merely "favoured 

status" to existing stations, "perhaps approaching a 

priority right" - (Leive, p46) ( 9 8 )  The reason for the 

confusion is that owing to great reluctance from some and 

firm opposition from others (including the U . S . ) ,  the 

conference could not agree on any clear statement which 

would embody this principle. (Codding, 1952, pp125-6; Leive, 

p46) This "right to priority" meant in practice that if a 

party had regularly used a particular frequency without 

causing interference to other existing statians and had 

notified the Union's Bureau, that party was deemed to have 

I Telec~~municatiun~ an, 98,  David H. Leivels 1nteraat;w C1 A 

International Law: the Reaulation of the Radio Snectrurn, 
printed in 1970, is perhaps the zest comprehensive study 
publicly available which analyzes the ITU as an 
international legislative body. Much of Leive's material 
was drawn from the collective work of a committee struck by 
Ekre Society for International Law in 1969; unfortunately 
Leive fails to acknowledge the contributions he dxew from 
this collective endeavor. 



some sort of right, albeit qualified, in the continued use 

of that frequency. 

Although all Plenipotentiary Conferences have been 

reluctant to address the issue of rights vesting too 

specifically (Codding, 1952, pp186-911, the "right of 

priority" has come to be accepted as a de f a c t 0  right, even 

if it is not a de j u r e  one. fTomlinson, p177)  (Also see 

Codding, 1952, p191) As late as 1932, the U.S., represented 

by Gerald C .  Gross, who three decades later was to be the 

only U.S. Secretary-General of the ITU, argued that even 

previous recordation (i-e. registration by the ITU)  extended 

no right of priority. (Leive, p 5 0 )  For a broadcasting 

station to obtain a license in the United States, for 

example, applicants have even been required in the past to 

affirm under oath that they make no claim to ownership of 

any frequencies to which they are assigned. 

At the 1927 Conference, the two 1903 provisions cited 

above were again strengthened, with the article on 

interference now reading: 

All stations, whatever their purpose, 
must, so far as practicable, be 
established and operated so as not to 
interfere with the radio communications 
or services of othsr contracting 
Governments and of individuals or of 
private enterprises authorized by these 
contracting Governments to carry on 
public radio communication service. 
fConvention. 1927, Art- 8; emphasis 
added. 2 



The only other ways in which this "right t a  priority" 

was reflected in the legal instruments of the Union ( L e i v e ,  

pp46-7) was with the addition to the Radio Regulations cf 

two clauses, one modifying the request for ~dnlinistrat ions 

to notify the Bureau of the technical characteristics of 

their stations which "might cause international 

interference" and the other requiring that frequencies for 

new stations avoid generating interference to existing 

stations of which the Bureau has been notified. (Convention, 

1927. Realements, Art.5.16 and 5 . 1 7 ) )  This method for 

frequency allotment has come to be known as " a  posteriori" 

method, although in much of the literature ( 9 9 )  it is more 

often referred to as the "first come, first served" 

principle. 

Diametrically opposed to this form of rights vesting is 

the "a priori" method. Unlike the "first come, first 

served" approach, this method seeks to distribute access to 

scarce resources on a planned and equitable basis. Prior to 

the above-mentioned 1927 agreement for the assignment of 

frequencies, it was this "a priori" method which appeared to 

the U.S- Wilson Administration to be the fair and equicakle 

9 9 .  Discussions on rights vesting procedures fo r  spectrum 
use may be found in legal, political and economic journals 
( e - g ,  The American Journal of International Law, The J o u r d  

Historv P of Law and Economics or The Business ,evxey) .. 
Reference to them m y  oecasionaij_y even be found in 
technical journals fe.g- Broadcastinq or plicrowayg Journal). 



method to manage the spectrum, if maximal usage of this 

scarce and valuable resource were to be obtained. 

(Tomlinson, pp47-8) This was to be based on the needs of 

users, as opposed to those of private corporate interests. 

(Rogers, led.); Baker, pp427-35) Here the U . S .  was 

basically proposing the same "a priori" planning later 

advocated by the world's less powerful nations and opposed 

by the V . S .  during the last two decades. Why was this? 

A t  this historical juncture, the United States was not 

yet the world's major user of the spectru~. More than one 

European nation surpassed the U.S. in frequency uses and 

development. Within 20 years the United States would use 

more spectrum than all the European nations combined! Its 

position on rights vestings would soon change dramatically. 

In its early decades of spectrum use, "a priori" allocation 

was promoted by the United States as the most appropriate 

manner to distribute the spectrum resource. Indeed in its 

national administrative procedures for both civilian and 

military use, the U . S .  government by both law and practice 

has favoured "a priori" allocation. 

This promotion of "'a priorin spectrum planning was also 

the position of France in 1920. (CSIS, 6 )  It continued to 

be their position throughout the 1927 Conference. But by 

the time of the opening of the Washington Conference, U.S. 

commercial users of the spectrum had managed to convince the 



government to shift its position to one of "first come, 

first served". iTomlinson, pp48, fn2 and 65) 

A second major development of the 1927 Conference to 

have a fundamental impact cn rights vesting procedures wds 

the estabiishment of a Frequency Allocation Table. 

(Convention, 1927. Realement, Art.5.3, p26) From this a 

legal distinction eventually developed between stations 

operating on frequencies within the designated bands for any 

given service and those operating "out-of-band", This 

Frequency Allocation Table is a direct outgrowth of the 

original practice of reserving limited bands of frequencies 

for crucial services. (Convention, 1 9 0 6 ,  Reglement #II, and 

#III, p361) Over time it became an essential tool for 

spectrum management of all services and indeed of the entire 

radio spectrum. 

The emergence of the Frequency Allocation Table was Lhe 

result of preparatory work at the Preliminary Conference in 

Washington in 1920. (Tomlinson, p133). The recommendation 

to establish a Frequency Allocation Table had accompanied 

the initial U.S. and French desire to create an "engineered 

spectrum". Although by 1927 the U.S. no longer advocated an 

*a priori" method of allocating frequencies, it did still 

support the introduction of an Allocation Table, whereby 

priority was extended to a station providing a given service 

if a station operated within a specified band designated for 



that particular service. Allocation of bands to specific 

services was understood to be necessary to reduce the level 

of harmful interference. fTomlinson, p67j Whereas the 1927 

Conference introduced the Allocation Table as a "guide", the 

1932 Conference made adherence to it obligatory. (Leive, 

The Washington Conference allocated bands for 9 

distinct services: Fixed, Mobile, Broadcasting, Radio 

Beacons, Air, Official (Military acd diplomatic), Amateur, 

Direction finding, and International distress calls. 

(Tomlinson, pp107, 139) (100) Although there were radically 

different proposals for the Allocation Table submitted by 

seven countries (Tomlinson, ~ 5 9 1 ,  as well as submissions 

from at least 23 corporations, the final regulations were 

almost identical to those proposed in the draft prepared by 

the U . S .  delegation during the Conference. (Ibid, pp137, 

141) Not surprisingly this draft was remarkably similar to 

the original U . S .  submission (ibid, pp139-40), as well as 

that of the private radio corporations. (Ibid, p141) 

To balance the restrictive provisions which called for 

assigning frequencies in accardance with the Frequency 

100. It is curious to note that Codding and Rutkowski in 
reviewing the introduction of the Allocation Table totally 
omit any reference to "Officialn services or bands 
designated for military use, although they do list the other 
services, 



Allocation Table, the introduction to that same article 

allowed that any Administration may, if it caused no harmful 

interference to any service in any other country, assign dny 

frequency it wished in any band. (Convention. 1927, 

Realement, Art. 5.1, p 2 6 )  The negative consequence of doing 

so, however, was that these assignments would receive no 

protection from future "in-bandi' assignments. While the 

1927 Conference introduced limited forms of the "priority of 

usew based on the "first come, first served" principle, this 

priority, through the introduction of the Frequency 

Allocation Table, was limited only to stations operatirig 

within the bands allocated to that specific service. 

Thus the first conference to adopt any form of r i g h t s  

vesting procedures, although heavily favouring che "first 

come, first servedw principle, elaborated a very loose 

regime of rights vesting which was a negotiated compromise 

position located between (albeit not equidistant f r o m )  these 

opposing options. The very nature of this resource, 

apr5, demanding cocperation from ail u s e r s  and potential up, 

lends itself to the probability of compromise solutions in 

one form or another. The momentary correlation of forces 

between contending nations will undoubtedly be a major 

factor in determining the exact nature of this compromise. 

Before exploring other rights vesting procedures 

employed within the I T U ,  it is appropriate to %ention one 



EUL-CE-EP r e s ~ l a t i ~ f i  from ",he 3.927 flmference, to which we 

w J L 1  r e t ~ r n  shortly. 1Cha~ter 7 - B i  Perhaps the greatest 

indication of the impcxtance of international legislation in 

regulating spectrum use was the decision at the 1927 

Plenipotentiary Conference that if harmful interference 

resulted from the establishment of a new station, the 

dispute would be solved by a process of compulsory, binding 

arbitration. (Convention, 1927, Art.18.1, p9f  

B .  OTHER RIGHTS VESTING PROCEDURES 

Although not formally adopted as an official rights 

vesting principle within the ITU, the "a posterioriu 

principle has been widely relied upon by Administrations. 

Nonetheless other principles have also been employed over 

the decades in both bilateral and multilateral agreements, 

including numerous instances of outright "a  prioriu 

planning. If the potential interference generated by a 

given frequency does ~ o t  pose a problem beyond limited 

regional boundaries, then either a bilateral or a 

multifateral conference of those nations affected is 

sufficient to resolve the issue, This is the situation for 

the first portion of the spectrum to be employed: the MF 

bands. 

The first "a ~riori" plan for spectrum management was 

adopted in 1926 at a regional confzrence on Interference on 



the Medium Frequency IMF) bands for fhe  European 

broadcasting stations. iTomlinson, pp179-80) T h i s  "a 

psiorin planning for broadcasting continued at the 

subsequent similar conferences in Prague, 1929 ( i b i d ,  pp182- 

41 ,  in Lucerne, 1933 (ibid, pp194-200) and in Montreux, 

1939. (C&R, p272f The 1929 Prague Conference was the first 

formal conference to achieve an allotment plan acceptable to 

all participants. 

In South America "a priori" planning was also adopted 

for broadcasting at the Rio de Janeiro regional conference 

as early as 1934. (Ibid, 2711 The different areas of the 

South have varying experiences in regional planning for 

differing portions of the spectrum. Most of these regional 

agreements, as is also true for Europe with congestion 

arising from a high level of frequency use on a re1ativel.y 

small continent, are based on "a priori" planning. ( 1 0 1 )  

101- 4. These regional plans, cited by Codding and 
Rutkowski, include the following agreements and the dates in 
which they came into effect: 

-Euronean Reuional Convention for the Maritirn~ Mobile 
Radio Service; 1950, 

-North American Reaional Broadcastins Aareernent; 5 3 5 -  
1605 KHz; 1959. 

- Sgecial Arranaement for the Use of Frecruencifs ~n t h e :  
Bands 68-73 Mhz and 76 .87 .5  Mhz bv the Broadcastina, Fixed 
and Mobile Sergizes; f86f, 

-Reaional Aareement for the Eurocean Broadcastinu Arm; 
{radio and television! ; 41-236 hahz and 470-350 Hf-E; 1361 * 
-i 

he Bvoa Concernha the Use of Frequencies bv t dca~tlnq 
Services in the V e r v  Hiah Fxeauencv and Ultwa Hiah F r e m m  
Bands; 1364, 

-Reaional Aureement Concernina the Establiskqnent sf an 
International VHF Radiotele~hone Mobile Service for R h a  
Maviaation; 1970. 



Hhat abcdt regional planning for the United States and 

Canada? As early as January - February, 1929, together with 

Cuba and Newfoundland, Canada and the U.S. also held a 

regional conference to allot High Frequencies: the Short 

Wave Radio Conference, called at the initiative of the 

United States. (Clark, p234) Here too frequencies were 

assigned on an "a priori" basis! There were 639 separate 

channels specified for five categories of services: mobile - 

190, amateur - 134, television - 84, experimental - 3 and 

general - 228. These latter 228 channels were allotted as 

follows: the United States - 112, Canada and Newfoundland - 

38, Cuba - 25, and Mexico - 8. (102) The remainder of the 

channels were to be shared in differing combinations. (Ibid, 

Thus the U.S. itself had been one of the earliest 

proponents of "a priori" planning and one of the first to 

introduce the approach for regional spectrum management. By 

1937, a North American Regional Broadcasting Agreement 

(NARBA) had been worked out in Havana, Cuba which allotted 

106 broadcast channels "a priori" to the countries 

-Resicma1 Aareement Concernina the Use bv the 
Braadcastinu Service of Freauencies in the Medium Freauencv 
Bands in Reuions 1 and 3 and in the Low Freauencv Bands in 
R~aion 1; 1978. (C&R, 2 7 5 )  

102, Although Mexico did not attend the conference it was 
still allotted channels, "he notation to refer to these 
channels was "other nations", rather than specifying Mexico 
directly, 



throughout the while designating a further 1 0 b  

for "first come, first served" assignment. (NARBA, p p h ,  22, 

28, 30 and 32; also see C&R, p271) 

The most profound change in rights vesting procedures 

occurred at the 1947 Conferences. This occurred with the 

creation of the IFRB and will be reviewed in the following 

chapter. At a global level, the "a posteriori" method of 

"notification and recordation" remained basically unchanged 

from its introduction until 1947. (C&R,  2 6 9 - 7 0 )  Altl-iough 

the 1947 Conferences farmally abandoned the "first come, 

first served" principle for the unplanned bands, it. did not 

replace this with another legal regime. (Leive, p158) 

As the different bands became more congested, t h e  need 

for planning drove more and more nations towards eiccepting 

the inevitability of some form of global planning. Since 

the High Frequency ( H F )  bands are of universal reach dnd 

were the least regulated, it is not surprising to find t.hat 

it was here that non-broadcasting services managed to 

achieve the first global "a priuri" application. This 

occurred in 1951 at the Extraordinary Administrative Radio 

Conference {Ei i i iC j  in Geneva for the maritime and 

aeronauticaf mbile ser-$ices. !C&R, 274  1 

How did this come about? The 1947 Conference had 

reallocated new frequency bands for the different recognized 



services and at the V . S .  proposal had mandated the IFRB to 

create an "engineered" spectrum between 10 KHz and 30 MHz. 

(Codding, 1352, p340f This task proved impossiSle owing to 

excessive demand over the li;.~ited supply of frequencies. 

available in many bands. Both the USA and the USSR mutually 

accused the other of exaggerating their requirements. It is 

interesting to note the U.S. position on this matter, given 

the subseq~ent about-fitce the U.S. would make later 

regarding an "engineered" spectrum: 

" . . .In sh.>rz, it was realized that in order to 
permit an equitable use of the avail3ble radio 
spectrum space by all nations of the world, 
distribution of frequencies must be made on the 
basis of actual needs of each country, as opposed 
to notifications made years ago wher! there were 
enough frequencies for all and when operating 
practices were notoriously wasteful of spectrum 
space." ( U . S .  def-egate, PFB Document 643, pp21-I, 
as quoted by Codding, 1952, ~ 3 4 5 ;  emphasis added.) 

But the 1951 EARC was able to adopt a glanned approach 

for only limited porcions of the spectrum. {Codding, 1952, 

pp363-4, 3753 For other portions, countries assigned 

frequencies in one band were to "shift usage between its own 

stations carrying on different types sf service". (Codding, 

1452, pp374-5) The planned appr~ach allowed fox each 

country ta receive at lesct some frequencies in the Less 

congested bands, if they employed the services which were 

being allotted. The fatter approach ensured that the major 

users who had mcltiple services could m~intain their 

existing inordinate number of assignments !above all, the 



Subsequent maritime and aeronautical, ser . r c e s  h>:<i 

eattinued ta employ "a prioriu planning i n  t h e ;  r per io:fic 

conferences to up-date allotment and xegulations, 

(Aeronautical. Mobffe EARC, 1966; Maritime MoLLle A*z "RC, 196" 7 )  

At the 1974 Maritime Nobile VJARC, a n  "a  priori" plr rn tot- 

frequency assignment w a s  adopted, i ncu r r ing  the opposition 

of the United States, i n  spi te  of the U . S .  r e c e i v ~ r q  21% o f  

the frequencies allotted- (C&R, p49) 

In 1971, the Geneva World Administrative Radio 

Conference for Space Te lecomunica t ions  called for a 

planning conference, th i s  time, for broadcast-satellite 

planning. (Final Acts, 3. 971, Resolution # SPA F, y~;Z52 - 1 ,  

also referred to as SPA 2 - 2 ,  See Final Acts,  2977,  

h t . 1 3 . 2 ,  p74) This resulted, again i n  Geneva, i n  rhp 137'7 

the Americas; the freqwmcies chosen for allotment 



1983, and agreed a i sa  ta a farm of "a priori* planning. 

As both Broadcasting-Sztcllite Services (BSS) and Fixed 

Satellite Services lFSSi were intricately involved in this 

planning process and given that harmful interference from 

any region could easily spill-over to other regioris, these 

regional p lans  were szbjected to approval by the entire ITU 

membership. As a result, the 1983 Region 2 planning of BSS 

and FSS in the 12 Ghz hands had to be ratified by the ITU at 

a World ~dministrative Piddio Conference, and not merely a 

Regicnal Conference. The %ARCS which were mandated to do 

so, were the Space WWCs of 1985 and 1988 fSsace WARC-ORB. 

f981, Resolution t 4 2 ,  pp350-13, adding one more contentious 

- 
l03. The bandwidth of 11.7-12.2 Ghz was only for Regions 2 
and 3 .  Ri5giax1 f had a w i d e r  bandwidth "et, Y 11.7-12.5 G h z .  
1., - "77 ,  pl:  

104, Region f consists of Europe, the Near Eist, tho USSR 
and Africa; Regio~ 2 is che ,Americas; while Asia, Australia 
and Oceans rake  up Region 3 .  (RR, ppRR8-2 and RR8-3) 



issue to an already potentially highly-charged political 

conference. 

By WARC-79, the congestion in some bands, particularly 

to the unplanned portions of the HF band, was unbearable, 

leading again to the successful challenge of the "first 

come, first servedu allocating principle. Access to GSO 

slots was equally a concern. The United States  for its 

part, as the nation which already had access t-o more 

frequencies than any other, took extreme exception t-o 

planning conferences which were authorized tc redistribute 

assignment of frequencies. However, the principle of 

equitable allocation of frequencies and GSO slots by means 

of "a priori" planning, as advocated by the L I N s  at WARC-79, 

was the very same one that had formed the U . S .  pcrsition in 

the early 1920s and had already been implemented on numerous 

occasions for various portions of the spectrum, iTomlinson, 

pp47-50; also see C&R, pp262-65) Furthermore, it was a l s o  

the planning method employed by most countries dontestica1,ly 

for frequency assignment. 

The majority of Members outvoted the U . S .  They agreed 

to two separate planning conferences which sought to 

equitably distribute two resources among all nations which 

requested then?, The first was mandated to apportion 

frequencies in the HF bands; while the second sought ta 



distribute the bands employed for satellite services, as 

well as the GSO slots themselves, 

Thus from 1947 to 1979, although a series of innovative 

legal procedures were elaborated (m, p17), there was 
nevertheless a failure to introduce clearly articulated 

legal principles. ILeive, p22) This was not for lack of 

trying. There was a recognized need for increased clarity 

in international law governing use of the spectrum, yet 

conflicting interests did not allow for the establishment of 

clear, decisive principles. Compromises have proven to be 

inevitable for spectrum regulation; they are, after all, the 

only reasonable expectation for multilateral negotiations 

over a resource, the use of which demands cooperation. But 

the nature of these compromises can vary tremendously. 

It was only very slowly that new principles favouring 

those nations with less access to the spectrum were 

introduced into the ITtJ accords. WARC-79 proved to be a 

clear turning point in this process. LINs, in seeking 

technical assistance from the IFRB in the past few decades, 

obtained an innovative "preferential treatment" from the 

Board as a result of MARC-79 negotiations (C&R, p278), which 

since 1959 had been only in the form of reviews based on 

"urgent and essential need". Ileive, p117) At Nairobi, yet 

other changes furthered this shift. The duties of the IFRB, 

for example, were amended In 1882, so as to delete those 



phrases which reinforce the rights' vesting procedure cf 

"first come, first served". (Khite, p190) 

In summary, an ill-defined "first come, first servedn 

claim is oft-times asserted by major spectrum users, 

although this has never been established as a right in 

international law. "A priori" planning, once advocated by 

the U.S. when that nation did not yet dominate 

telecommunications, has recently been vehemently called for 

by the LINs. In spite of the reluctance of the 

telecommunication powers, this approach has steadily come to 

be exercised over greater portions of the spectrum. 



CHAPTER 7 : D I S P U T E  RESOLUTION: 

One important factor in the assessing of international 

rights regarding frequency use is the manner in which 

disputes are resolved regarding frequency assignment. 

Disputes usually arise when one administration finds that a 

frequency that it hss assigned to a user is afflicted with 

harmful interference created by a station operating from 

within another nation's jurisdiction. 

A .  THE INTERNATIONAL FREOUENCY REGISTRATION BOARD I I F R B )  

The original provision established in 1927 to resolve 

conflicts of this nature was one of compulsory, binding 

arbitration. This provision was replaced in 1947 by a non- 

binding set of procedures. This arbiter's function was to 

have been assumed by the newly-created IFRB, having been 

envisioned in 1947 to become what Codding and Rutkowski 

described as a tom of "international court of justice for 

disputes concerning the radio spectrum" (C&R, p24); but as 

w e  saw in Chapter 4, the Board was never given such powers. 

The functions and procedures of the IFRB as laid out in the 

Radio Regulations are extremely complex. They will 

necessarily be dealt with here in a simplified manner. 

Over the years, the IFRB in its efforts to manage the 

spectrum has evolved intricate and innovative methods of 



operating. Beyond the IFRB's functions stated in the 

Constitution similar to those of a recording office (Art. 

10,5,a, b & f ,  pA12) and a technical development agency 

(Art. 10.5.e, pA121, over the years the Board has also been 

delegated some of the attributes of a court, a mediation 

service and a regulatory agency, (~eive, pp25-G! It- 

possesses those of a court in defining the legal status of 

stations (1982 Radio Reaulations, Art. 10.2.e, pRR1O-2); of 

a mediator in its efforts to reconcile disputes (ibid, Art. 

10.2.g); and of a regulatory agency in its adoption of 

technical standards fibid, Art. 10.2.j), its formulation of 

procedures to execute its statutory tasks (ibid, Art. 10.7) 

and its determination of its own jurizdiction (ibid, Art. 

In all these capacities, however, the Board has assumed 

an extremely cautious approach; for some, it has been an 

unduly restrictive interpretation of its mandate, 

unnecessarily favourable to earlier assignments. (Leive, 

pp120, 123 and 1691 Only through intense struggle has the 

mandate of the IFRB been expanded to assume some of the 

above attributes. Nonetheless, the Board has  cansistently 

been reluctant to assume what in the eyes of some of the 

member nations is a contentious posture. at times 

opposition has come only from a small number of nations, 

theirs has been the position the Board has  adopted. Which 

are these nations that wield such influence? 



Under the current procedures, the Board is allowed to 

act as mediator, but typically it does so only if the 

parties involved do not have diplomatic relations (Leive, 

p131f or if bilateral efforts have first been exhausted, 

l u 8 2  Radio Reaalat-ions (1051, Art. 22.3 to 22.20; ppRR22-1 

to 22-4)  Ostensibly this would appear to be aimed at 

reducing the work of the Board, but in practise it also 

seems to have had other, far-reaching consequences. 

Even once the Board does receive a request for 

assistance in resolving a conflict that produces harmful 

interference for a station, there is no goarantee that a 

resolution will occur. Usually the Board limits its action 

to the sending of letters expressing its hope that the 

dispute will be settled cooperatively. (Leive, p137) 

The Board does also have the option "in cases . . .  of 
harmful interference" of implementing a study, if so 

requested by a party afflicted with interference from 

another country. This is what is known as a "Section VII" 

s t u d y .  (1982 RR, Article 12.58.1, pRR12-32 to 12-33) These 

studies seek technical, rather than diplomatic, solutions. 

fleive, p138f Furthennore, if one party refuses to respond 

or otherwise cooperate with the Board in its efforts to seek 

105, Henceforth referred to also as "m". 



a mediated solution, the process is simply terminated and 

the Board dismisses the dispute as being o u t s i d e  its 

jurisdiction. No penalties are assessed for such non- 

cooperation. (Leive, pp129, 142) 

Whose interests are served by such an arrangement? 

What are the consequences of such a set of procedtrres? What 

alternatives might be pursued? 

Clearly this is a situation advantageous to the larger 

nations, With the resolution of a dispute between a small 

and a large nation limited to bilateral efforts, the outcome 

will seldom, if ever, favour the smaller nation. Undeniably 

most larger nations are more capable of threatening smaller 

ones with consequences if the conflict is not resolved in 

their favour (or at least neutrally). A smaller nation is 

much more inclined to feel itself subjected to putential, 

negative consequences, whether or not the larger nation 

explicitfy states such consequences during the negotiation 

process. 

Not surprisingly then, it is the smaller nations, 

rather than the more powerful ones, which are inclined to 

seek the assistance of the Board. The United States, for 

example, has never taken a dispute to the Board for 

mediation, (Leive, p131, fn8lt Since 2961 the FCC has 

published the international disputes involving the Wited  



States. Between 1961 and 1965 ,  formal complaints of 

interference lodged by U . S .  stations against stations from 

other countries z~aried between 318 and 350 per year. 90% of 

these were resolved within the year! (Ibid, p131, fn80) By 

1969, 1 , 0 1 9  U . S .  complaints of foreign interference were 

lodged for that year- 981 of these ( 9 7 % ! )  were reported to 

"appear to have been resolved" satisfactorily for the U . S .  

within the year! (FCC, 1969,  p99) An earlier report 

specified: "The time required for the successful resolution 

of such cases varies from a few hours to several months." 

{FCC, 1956, p1781 Smaller nations simply do not have such 

an impressive success rate in resolving their disputes no 

matrer how long they wait. 

It is interesting to observe that initially the FCC 

also reported international complaints lodged against U.S. 

stations, These complaints numbered 72 in 1959 (FCC, 1959, 

pJ631, 85 in 1961,  and 48 in both 2962 and 1963.  Ileive, 

p131, fn,80) This is not to say that there were not other 

instances of interference generated by U.S. stations, but 

which simply went unreported as a formal complaint. Leive 

noted that as of 1963, the FCC discontinued its reporting of 

statistics of complains against the U.S., but not those made 

by ihe U.S. Be t h i s  as it may, a few years later, the FCC 

once again reswned its publishing of these figures of formal 

complaints against the U . S .  One wonders why the Commission 

did so- Whatever the reason, it was not because the U.S- 



has been meticufous in its observation of legalities 

concerning international intsrference. The U.S. did not 

even bother to register with the IFRB its voice of .America 

transmitters, which generated harmful interference to 

European stations. The U.S. even usurped frequencies for 

its stations which had already been allocated in Europe t o  

other countries under the Copenhagen Plan. (Ibid, p132, 

Less powerful nations have made efforts to alter these 

dispute resolution procedures, but to date they have met 

with little success. Proposals, such as that of Mexico ii:; 

early as 1959  that disputes may be taken immediately t o  the 

Board for consideration, prior to bilateral efforts, have 

not yet been embraced by a majority of Members. (1959 Radio 

Conference, Book of Pro~osafs, #! 3798 and 3805, as quoted by 

Leive, p138) 

Although Article 42, sections 2 and 3 of the n e w  

Constitution fas had the Conventions previously) allow for  

two forms of "bindingu arbitration, which will be reviewed 

later in this chapter, neither has yet been invoked! (C&R,  

~2111 That is, all instances of canflicc arising from 

harmful interference have either been resolved bilaterally, 

resolved with the assistance of the Board i 1 0 6 f ,  or not 

106.  This occurs most often if the parties in conflict do 
not have diplomatic relations. (Leive, p131)  



resolved at all- Many of the disputes which are not 

resolved bilaterally are reportedly not forwarded to the 

Board, but simpfy remain unresolved. (~eive, pp129-30) As 

there are no sanctions for noncompliance with the Board's 

efforts to mediate disputes, there would seem to be little 

incentive for powerful nations to cooperate. As a result 

there would seem to be little incentive for peripheral 

nations to submit their disputes to the Board. 

Thus a picture emerges of an inequitable situation for 

the resolution of international disputes over the use of the 

radio spectrum, beneficial to the larger telecommilnications 

nations and detrimental to the smaller, less powerful ones. 

In this context, it is strategically important for the more 

developed nations to ensure that the IFRB provide 

considerable support to the smaller nations in locating s3me 

possible alternative, unused frequencies, albeit with less 

desirable characteristics, This is precisely what occurs. 

Without this assistance one would assume that the LINs' 

efforts to restructure the entire process of allocating 

frequencies would be much more vehement. 

The   firs^ come, first served" principle is often 

assumed to be the deciding factor in the resolution of 

harmful interference conflicts where there has been no 

allotment base4 on "a priori" pimning. It seldon is. Only 

if both st6tions are operating in accordance with the legal 



provisions and one is "in-band" while the other is no t ,  daes 

this factor carry any weight. fleive, p23) What then of the 

situation where more than one "in-band" station is 

transmitting in a band designated for that particular 

service and harmful interference results? Which then has 

priority? The international legislation established by the 

I T U  provides no definitive answer. (Leive, pp21-21 

Tomlinson considered that only a judicial decision 

would settle the matter. (Tomlinson, pp290-1) So too did 

the committee, headed by the U.S., entrusted to assess this 

problem at the 1932 Madrid Plenipotentiary, (Leive, p50) It 

concluded that if a c;uest.ion of priority were submitted to a 

court of arbitration, it would be necessary for the court to 

assess not only the date of notification, but also the date 

the station began functioning, the power of transmission, 

the importance of the service and the engineering techniques 

employed. (Madrid Radioteleara~h Documents, pp765-6, as 

quoted in Coddinc, 1952, ~ 1 9 0 )  

Leive too considered a judicial decision on this matter 

to be as nezessary in recent years as it was in the 1 9 3 0 s .  

( L e i v e ,  p22f But the issue .las never been presented to the 

International Court of Justice or €0 any other body in a 

process of binding arbitration. H u d  it been, the ruli-ng 

which the Fnited States, still an emerging nacion in 

telecommtinicazicns, would have sought, say, in 1920 on " a  



priori" rights is not the same ruling it would have sought 

after Xorld har  Two, OI-:CE? it had bewme the world's major 

teleconaunication power. It is interesting to note that 

U.S. Supreme Court Judge and ex-President of the United 

States, William Howard Taft, regarded efforts to establish 

private property claims on parts of the radio spectrum in 

the following light: 

"1 have always dodged this radio question- I have 
refused to grant writs and have told the other 
justices that. I hope to avoid passing on this 
subject as long as possible." (Coase, R.E. ,  "The 
Federal Communications Committee", as cited by 
Smythe, 1984, pp6-7) 

While this reflects both the importance of the radio 

spectrum and the degree to which it was understood to be 

unique, it also reflects the uncertainty which a prestigious 

figure in both the U.S. political and legal domains felt 

about making a definitive ruling on the radio spectrum. 

Although Taft may have preferred to see, for example, some 

form of private property rights extended to spectrum use, he 

could not rule accordingly given the nature of the resource. 

He therefore sought to avoid having to make any ruling at 

all. 

As this "right of pricrity" has been a de f a c t o  right, 

i f  not  a de jure  m e  (Codding, 1942, pp131-2), it is worth 

assessing what impact an international legal ruling would 

have on the legal status of this "rightn. ~ccording to 



Alexandrowicz, international iau in the management of th2 

spectrum has an element of cr;stomary law ca i t .  

(~lexandrowicz, 103-"JT If a legal. opinion from the 

International Court sf Justice were to determine the legal 

perimeters of any particular practice and what is or is not: 

legally binding, these practices would formally beconre part 

of international law. iAlexandrowicz, 981 Suck c u r r e n t  

'usagesm and practices would thereby assume greater legdl 

weight as officially sanctioned custumary law or 

alternatively other principles would be invoked to y i e l d  a 

different outcome- I n  either case, it would serve tF> b r i n g  

discussion of t k s e  cases into the public domain. 

Independent of the ruling, no longer could the 

international influence of the t e l e c o m u n i c ~ t i o n n  

heavyweights be the decisive factor in determining t h e  

outcome of disputes. Jgdriclal rulings elevate resolution crf  

conflict to a level above that af mere power relations. 

This desire to preserve precisely such internationdl legal 

uncertainty in favour of an ability of  the more powerful 

nations to invake •’oms of non-judicial persuasion, is 

presumably the mjor reason why the te lecomuf i icat ion gldnts 

disputes to date- It is less clear why less gxxu~erfui 

nations have not sought to determine and strengthen the rule 

of Paw in this area, 



Xhen corrtpufsary arbitration was introdaced to the I T U  

in 3 4 2 7 ,  it had the support of the United States, As noted 

in the 1928 U.S. Senate Hearings, this offered the U.S. some 

form of recourse t~ settle disputes were they to arise 

against the more powerful telecommtlnications competitor: 

Great Britain. ( 9 . S .  Senate Hearinas, 1928, ppll-2) 

The compulsory, binding arbitration introduced in 1927, 

has nee disappeared entirely since 1947. Xather it has been 

split into t w o  provisions. The first is a binding, yet non- 

compuZsory arbitration found today in the 1989 Convention 

and applicable to all Member nations. (1989 Convention, Art. 

42-2 ,  pA35f The second provision does provide for 

ccmpulsory arbitration, but it is no longer compulsory for 

a l l  Members. Instead it is applicable only to those who 

have signed the current Optional Protocol on the Compulsory 

Settlement of D i s p u t e s ,  {Ibid, Art. 42.31 Since 1947, the 

International Court  of Zustice has been authorized in such 

cases, if requested, to act as arbitrator t U - S .  D e l .  R ~ R .  

pE81, as the  Permanent Court of International Justice 

The 1989 Cersbstitution and rrhe Conventions since 1947 

bbhScf3 preceded it, call far disputes in the priority of 

ass ig~~%eak  of a given frequency ts be resolved *through 



diplomatic channels, or according to procedures established 

by bilateral or multilateral treaties..,or k y  any other 

method mutually agreed upon." (1989 Constit~tio~, Art.. 4 2 . 1 ,  

p A 3 5 ;  previously 1982 Convention, Art.50, p31) 

If none of the above is adopted, any Member may rely on 

either of the two other possible procedures: invoking the 

binding, but non-compulsory procedure laid out in Article 34 

of the 1989 Convention (Article 82 of the 1982 Convention; 

previously Annex 3, in the 1965 Convention, p97; and Annex 4 

of 1952 Convention, pp67-81 or Compulsory Arbitration for 

those signatories of this Optional Protocol. The arbitrator 

in the former process is either mutually agreed upon or 

selected by the Secretary-General by drawing lots between 

the two names submitted by the parties in conflict. (J982 

Convention, Art.82.7, pS7) But for the process to o c c u r ,  

each party must participate by naming a potential 

arbitratar. There is nothing in the article, however, which 

obliges any Member to do so. Neither are there s a n c t i o n s  

for a party who fails to participate in this process. It, 

is, simply, not cornpufsory. 

The Optional Pro~ocoi on Compulsory Arbitration merely 

extends the procedure of binding arbitration outlined a b ~ v e  

eo ewer the potential circumstance of non-compliance by a 

M ~ ~ E T  whu is party to a dispute. This P r o t x o L  authorizes 

the Secretary-General to name an arbi t ra tor  on behalf of i 



Member if within three months that nation has not done so of 

its own accord. (1989 Convention, pB65 or 1982 Convention, 

213-201 

In 1982, 131 member nations signed the Nairobi 

Convention; 91 of them also signed this Optional Protocol; 

that is, almost 70% of those members of the Union which 

attended the Fler~ipctentiary Conference chose to sign the 

Optional Protocol. Major telecommunications powers: the 

U.S., France, the Soviet Union and Germany all failed to 

sign the Protocol on Compulsory Arbitration. Most other 

major finallcia1 contributors to the ITU did sign the 

Optional Protocol: Canada, Japan, Britain, Australia, 

Sweden, Switzerland, Italy, Denmark and Brazil. (1982  

Convention, p 2 2 1 )  (107) 

Israel did not sign; Cuba did. More surprisingly, 

neither India nor China would sign. Although half of those 

who did not sign were NANs, there were also eight Western 

European and eight Eastern European nations which chose not 

to become a party to the compulsory arbitration. (Ibid) 

By sheer majority vote, which was the exclusive legal 

regime for determining such policy changes until 1989, this 

107, The signatories to the 1982 Optional Protocol are 
cnalyzed here, since the more recent 1989 Optional Protocol 
failed to list which countries'were signatories to it. 



70% of the members, although it excludes most of the 

telecommunication giants, could have made compulsory 

arbitration an integral part of the ITU Convention. At that 

point it chose not to. As we will soon see, today it 

probably could not, even if this were the will of the 

majority - 

It is worth noting that the article introducing 

compulsory arbitration in 1927 did not come about without 

opposition. Only 79% of the Members supported this measure. 

(Documents, 1927, 7th Plenary, pp237-8, as quoted by 

Stewart, 1928, p47, fn44) Not surprisingly, opposition to 

this measure was most vehement from Great Britain, as well 

as Japan. (Ibid) The former was still at that time the 

world's major power, while the latter was an emerging 

regional power along the Pacific coast of Asia. Both were 

early spectrum users and in 1927 held c~nsiderable military, 

economic and diplomatic influence (Britain globally and 

Japan regionally) which they were able to bring to bear in 

resolving spectrum disputes in their favour without the need 

to resort to measures of compulsory arbitration. 

interesting to note that in neither the 

1973 Conventions was the Optional Protocol even published 

with the remainder of the conference documents. Although 

the Optional Prctocols were listed in the indexes sf both 

Conventions, their texts were not published nor were the 



documents assigned a page number. (1965 Convention, p236; 

a973 Convention, p258) This is a rather remarkable 

"oversight" given that the document is cited in both these 

Conventions as one of two official methods by which to 

settle a dispute! (1965 Convention, Art. 28.2, p33; 1973 

Conv~ntion, Art. 5 0 . 2 ,  p28) 

One wonders whether these "oversightsM suggest 

editorial efforts by politically-motivated Secretaries- 

General of those years to downplay the Optional Protocol, 

perhaps in an attempt to phase it out entirely. If so, this 

would seemingly have occurred against the wishes of the 

majority of the ITU Member nations, although presumably with 

the concurrence of those major telecommunications nations 

who refused to sign the Optional Protocol. 

Thus it would appear that the 1927 provisions of 

compulsory, binding arbitration were gutted in exchange for 

the promised potential of a new arbitration process under 

the IFRB which never materialized. Instead a non-compulsory 

process evolved which fails to provide equitable treatment 

for s~naller nations in their conflicts with the larger ones. 

It would appear thak dominant interests in spectrum use 

prefer the current undefined state of affairs without a 

clear legal interpretation. One assumes that such a 

situation would allow these interests greater room for 



manoeavre in seeking varying interpretations for different, 

conflicts. Without uniform adherence to a set of clear, 

basic principles applicable to a l l  nations equally, without 

an evaluation of each case exclusively on its own merits, 

the outcome is all too readily dependent on factors such as 

the relative degrees of power or influence exercised by 

those nations in conflict, 

In summary, clear binding compulsory methods of 

arbitration were agreed to as early as 1927 to resolve 

disputes over frequency use. Since that time, these 

mechanisms have been eroded. Today there exists no binding 

legal avenue for a spectrum-impoverished nation to challenge 

its exclusion from frequencies assigned, for example, to a 

telecommunication power, if that power has refused to sign 

the Optional Protocol. Resolution of a dispute of this 

nature would occur in a context other than an international 

judicial ruling, This leaves the less powerful nations 

subject to forms of pressure beyond the rule of 

international law. 



A. INTERNATIONAL LEGISLATION 

Unlike most international organizations (which function 

in an advisory capacityf, the ITU has international 

legislative functions. The legal instruments negotiated 

within the ITU, upon ratification by the Members of the 

Union, constitute instruments of international law. Indeed, 

the ITU has legal authority to assume legislative (Leive, 

p19) ,  administrative and judicial responsibilities. Which 

of these responsibilities does the I T U  actually assume and 

to what degree? What of this power does the I T U  actually 

exercise? 

International law differs from national legislation in 

that all national legislation is made by the same 

legislative body or bodies. In the absence of any globally 

constituted world legislative body, international 

legislation today in different areas of human activity 

arises out of different specialized organizations. 

One would expect, of course, not merely a technical 

organization, but a political one, to assume a 

responsibility of this nature. In this legal capacity, the 

ITU is more similar to the diplomatic conferences of the Law 

of the Sea than to the other specialized agencies of the 



United Nations with which the I T U  is usually associated: t h e  

World Meteorological Association, the Universal fost~ll 

Union, the ~nternational ~tomic Energy Agency, or the 

International Civil Aviation Organization. (Williams, D., 

pp36-7, 63-7, 131 and 196) ( 1 3 8 )  

The reason for this is that the ITU controls a scarce 

and valuable resource. The ITU has not &en reluctant ta 

insist on legal jurisdiction over that resource. The first 

article of the 1927 General Regulations, following the 

definitions, required all transmitting stations to have  d 

license, issued by a signatory nation's government. 

fRealement General. 1927; Art.2.11 The requirement of 

national control over stations operating within e a c h  

nation's jurisdiction dates back to 1903 (- 

1903, Art.VI, p84) and more clearly articulated in t h e  1906 

Convention (Art.1, p345f and Regulations (Art-VI, pp3G2-3). 

If a station committed an infraction of the Convention or 

its Regulations it could have its license withdrawn. 

(Realement , 1905, Art .VLI, p363 1 

108. The UPU, founded in 180b,  is the second oldest 
international organization after the ITU. {Codding, 1952, 
p52, fn.231) In 1951, the TiWO, was created replacing the 
fnternational Meteorology Organization. Had the XHG { d a t i n g  
back to 1873) continued to exist, it would be the w. r s r fd ' s  
third oldest international urganizat ion. {Nil liams, D. , 
p37 f 



Today this same obligation of licensing is found in 

Art. 24.1 of the I19821 Radio Regulations: under 

international law, all signatory nations are required to 

license all users operating within their national 

jurisdiction. Thus, the ITU creates international 

legislation which is applicable not only between nations, 

but within them as well! To U.S. analysts in the early 

decades of this century, it was clear that international 

spectrum management produced "one of the most binding forces 

in international relations" ! (Clark, 1931, pl9O) 

A nation becomes bound to international legislation by 

means of signing a treaty which is then ratified by the 

legislative body for bodies) responsible for the national 

Law of that country, Until 1989, these ITU "treaties" were 

in the form of Conventions and accompanying ~egulations. 

(Leive, ppll-2) Prior to 1989 this has meant that the 

Convention, Regulations and the Additional Protocols became 

binding upon those signatory nations which had deposited 

their ratification with the ITU by an established date upon 

which the Convention and its Regulations would come into 

force. The  airo obi Convention of 1982, for example, came 

into force on January 1, 1984.  11982 Convention, Art.52, 

p32f As of this date, it became binding international 

legislation for all signatory nations which had ratified 

this treaty, If a nation ratified the Convention and 

Regulations after that date, it became effective for that 



nation as of the time of depositing the instrument of 

ratification with the I T U .  Signatories to the Convent ion  

could delay ratification for up to two years after the 

Convention came into force, without penalty. (Ibid, Art. 

45.2.1, p29) 

i. W h v  Be Bound bv International h a w ?  

Why would nations volunteer to be bound by 

international legislation if this could be avoided merely by 

failing to ratify the documents? Or at least why do they 

not frequently ratify tbem belatzdly in order to emphasize 

discontent? 

The only repercussion stipulated in the Convention is 

the loss of the right to vote. Those signatory nations 

which did not ratify the 1982 Nairobi Convention and 

Regulations by January 1, 1986, lost all voting privileges 

within the ITU. (Ibid, Art. 45.2 - 2 ,  p29) It was in response 

to this concern that the U.S. government finally ratified 

the 1906 agreement in 1912, one month prior to the o~ening 

of the 1912 Plenipotentiary Conference. (Clark, p225) 

Failure to have done so wvufd have excluded the U . S .  from 

the 1912 London Conference. (Convention. 1306, 4rt.12, p347) 

Initially some interests in the U . S .  had felt that the 

1906 Convention was still only for discussion purposes, 



without any urgency to implement, and that pressure could be 

effectively exerted on other nations which did feel the 

urgency, since the U.S. "...had nothing to lose." (Clark, 

p219) But members of the U.S. delegation to the 1906 Berlin 

Conference felt that the tactic of delaying ratification was 

a csuntez-productive approach: 

. ztolicy might even be regarded in some 
quarters xi bordering on a breach of faith. There 
:.rere certain articles in the Convention adopted at 
our initia~ive which might not have been 
incorporatefq into the convention if there had been 
even a possibility of belief that the United 
States would be reluctant to agree to 
ratification. " (Admiral Edwards, U. S .  Senate 
Hearinas, LlFeb1912, as quoted by Clark, p224) 

Bl~t -  a second, more strategic threat is that, without 

ratification, the rule of law governing the spectrum would 

simply become ineffectual. To any user of the resources 

managed by the ITU, this would not be a matter to take 

lightly, for the spectrum cannot he effectively used without 

adequate management; and this management requires 

international cooperation. To the major users, the loss of 

this rule of law would be a crisis of phenomenal magnitude. 

A f f  users have considerable interest in I T U  agreements being 

ratified as widely as possible, for without it the usability 

of the resmrce would be uncertain. Any significant refusal 

to do so threatens to set a major precedent for all others 

that could undermine the entire system of international 

management of the spectrum and therefore the very existence 

of it as a resource, As the U.S. President clearly stated 

in his opening remarks to the 1927 Ccmference: 



",..In many fields our country claims the right to 
be master of its own independent developmsnt . It 
cordially concedes the same right to others. But 
in the radio field the most complete success bath 
at home and abrcad lies in mutual concession and 
cooperation. " (Coolidge, 1927 ,  as quoted by Clark, 
p227 

Thus in the U . S . ,  as the major user ( C S I S ,  1 9 ) ,  it is 

significant that there was unanimous recommendation t o  the 

U.S. Congress to ratify the 1982 Convention ( Y . S .  Senate 

Hearinus. 1984, pp27-81, in spite of U.S. posturing until 

that time that it might withdraw from the Union. ( N T I A ,  

1983, pp2;>70) 

What is the basic comitment a nation undertakes in 

being party to this internatianal legislation? Above d l 1  

else, it is to ensure within its domain of nation31, legal 

jurisdiction, that the use of the radio spectrum and the GSO 

is in accordance with the agreements of the IW. ( 1 9 8 9  

Constitution, Art. 41) 

This is the basic provision which requires ratification 

from all Members. This is the foundation of international 

law in the regulation of the radio spectrum, This is the 

prerequisite without which there would be no effective usage 

of the spectrum as we employ it today, 



B ,  SELECTIVE EBB LIMf TED OFTING-OUT 

There are some extremely novel practises employed by 

the ITU in its elaboration of international law, although 

not entirely unique to the I T U .  (109) For example, any 

nation can merely serve notice that it will not abide by a 

particular portion {major or minor) of a Convention or of 

the Regulations. That nation has only to declare, then 

later enter, its reservation at the end of the agreement, as 

the last act before a conference closes. (110) Iw, p522)  

As reservations have been allowed for the Convention, so 

they are also permitted now to both the Convention and to 

the Constitution, (m, p423)  

Reservations may not be submitted after a conference 

closes (m, pp452-4); for example, they cannot be introduced 
at the time the legislative body of a country is considering 

ratification. Understandably the fewer reservations, the 

greater inkernational compatibility in spectrum use. But 

the restriction of reservations to the time of a conference 

bodes ill for those nations which can afford to serid only a 

few technical personnel, as the smaller and less powerful 

countries compfain. fw, pp432, 4781 Pressure is thereby 

109. The UPU,  created shortly after the I W ,  has paralleled 
many of the mechanisms of the I W .  The use of reservations 
is one such simiiarity, 

140. Normally this would occur one hour after the final 
meeting of the Closing Plenary. iw, p522) 



exerted, then, on these nations ts send gcrlitical 

representation to Im conferences. 

Often the ramifications of some o f  the provisions ~ime 

not understood in the less powerful n a t i o n s  u n t i l  after d 

conference has terminated. Take WARC-79, Ear example, wtli ct.: 

reviewed over 15,000 different proposals, submitted c o  the 

nine different conference conmittees. These cormittees, in 

turn, are divided into working groups or ad-hoc c o m ~ z i t t e e s ;  

Committee # 5  on Frequency Allocasion had, for example, 

sixty-five such sub-cumittees functioning througktout the 

conference. (Codding, 1982, p70) While the United Stdtes, 

for its part haG thirty-one delegates earmarked for t h i s  

committee alone {Honig, p491, over half of ehe then-156 

Kemfser nations sent less than f i v e  delegates each to the 

entire Conference. (Segaf, p ~ l ;  Codding, 1982, pp69-701. As 

Codding wrote of this dilemma for the smaller nations: 

"Each morning it was necessary to attempt kc> 
identify- , ,areas and t u  Gssign individuals to s i  t 
in on those meetings,. ..Ail the smlf deiegdtions 
agreed that they could only keep up with  a v e r y  
small part of the work crf the Conference drrd 
sometimes not too well on t h a t  sm3ll part. 
Another delegate from a less developed country 
described the majarity of small delegations as 
*con-@letely los t" ,  " {Codding, 1982, p7l i 

as the siml,er delegdtions are simply unable to a t t e n 4  

all khe ccfmmittee a ~ e t i n g s ,  they consequently do oat get  an 

cspportmity to review all che discussions before t h e y  arc; 



It vzouid seep that this process would tefid, in the long 

run, to encorrr2ge che foraaLion of coalitions or blocs of 

smaller, less p~aerfui n a t i o n s  in order to share the tasks 

of monieoring the debate in afL the committees during any 

r . n j s r  conference. The greatest potential so far for mutual 

supporc and  coffective analysis and articulation of 

interests b j j  diseqxxdered catizns would seem to have been 

through the Nan-Aligned r*%"cicsns. To date, this is the only 

organization cs2 d e m m s L r a t e  an ability within the ITtr to 

unify the  concerns of peripheral nations beyond a regional 

Paather unusual. provision that is unique to the ITU is 

kbe ability of any signatory nation to make what is 

basicaliy a reservation to a portion of the Table of 

Fzeguency Allceatiacs- This occzrs when z nacion declares 

that it w i l l  ncc abide by che declslon tc reserve a 

particular band or F r t m n  of a band for a service as has 

been agreed upon by a majority of member nations- These 



reservations to the Table of Frequency A l l o c a t i o n s  <Ire known 

as footnotes. 

The tolerance for footnotes provides a mechanism to 

allow for greater accommodation of all international 

interests when determining the use for which a hand w i l l  be 

allacated, The draw-back to the use of footnotes is that 

uniform applicability and therefore the effectiveness of the 

Table comes into question. fleive, ppl66-7) 

There are t w o  general global situations where t h e  use 

of frequerxies is threatened by the introduction of 

footnotes. One obvious negative impact is on frequencies 

which themselves have a global reach, The o t h e r  s i tua t ion  

is where users wish to employ frequencies with a limited 

reach, but to do so throughout all parts of the globe. T h i s  

latter would occur under either one of t w o  different sets of 

circumstances, 

Firstly, it wuufd apply to the use of mobile 

earnmuni~ation for transportation such as airplanes or 

shipping, Although the reach sf the frequencies employed 

might be limited, it is crucial that interference n o t  L e  

generated an bands allscacazd for  these ser-rices when p a s s i n g  

these concerns of safety are universal concerns, there is 



little dispute generated around such applications of 

universal standards. 

Secondly, this would apply to interests which seek to 

operate given activities throughout all (or many) parts of 

the world. This might be the case for economic interests 

which aimed to operate on an international level. But most 

clearly this would apply to militarily powerful nations 

which seek to employ their arsenal of military hardware that 

is dependent upon the spectrum, in all parts of the globe. 

For such interests the use of footnotes could present a 

veritable disaster. 

A s  the postmortem by the U.S, delegation on their 

participation in WARC-73 concluded, reservations, when 

coupled with footnotes result in degrading of the table of 

allocations, thereby making future coordination more 

difficult. (US WARC-79, p53) Use of these two mechanisms 

was described in the conclusions as serving "to reduce the 

valae of the agreements and regulations for all users." 

iJ.bi& p1331 WARC-79 increased the footnotes to the Table 

ta around 500, presenting a concern, above all, for the U . S .  

m i l i % a r ) f ,  owing co  increased future costs and reduced 

flexibility. fIbid, p961 

Btlbt surprisingly, the U . S -  heavily discourages the use 

of both reservations and footnotes, although it resorts 



itself to using these very mechanisms. At NARC-79 the U . S .  

filed six of ths overall total of eighty-three reservations; 

four of these six U.S. reservations were attributed to 

national security concerns. fIbid, pp20 and 8 2 )  The 

rationale given was that "military systems must be prepared 

to operate anywhere in the world". IIbid, p81) 

D. THE INTRODUCTION OF A CONSTITUTION 

With the introduction of the Constitution there has 

been a significant legal change to the ITU. What had 

previously been renegotiated at each Plenipotentiary 

Conference by a majority of votes has now been divided into 

a Constitution, a Convention, Optional Protocol, Decisions, 

Resolutions, Recommendations and Opinions, each with 

differing legal force. The first, third and fourth are new 

categories introduced in 1989. 

"Decisions" and "Optional Protocols" have replaced 

what were previously nominated "Additional Protocols" and 

"Optional Additional Protocolw respectively. Those 

categories which are new are not to be dismissed as rnercly 

changes in name; as they represent a change in lega l  status, 

one assumes this reflects also a change in relations. 

The Constitution e~bodies what was largely found 

previously in Part One of the Conwmtion, while the 1983 



Convention basically consists of what had until then been 

Part Two of the Convention: the "General Regulations". (111) 

The Constitution assumes a highly elevated legal status, 

while the Convention maintains its previous status. The 

elimination of the term "General Regulations" allows for a 

clarification of the legal status of regulations as defined 

by the CCIs; the "General Regulations" of the Convention had 

referred only to structural and functional aspects of ITU 

operations, not to regulations governing the operation of 

stations employing the spectrum. This would seem to reflect 

some degree of up-grading in the status of the Regulations 

as weli. 

The legal instruments of the Union are now to become 

the Constitution, the Convention and the Administrative 

Regulations. (1989 Constitution, Art.36.1) Of these three, 

the Constitution is now the "basic instrument of the Union". 

If conflict exists between any of these, priority will be 

given to the Constitution (and to the Convention if the 

conflict is limited to the Convention and the ~egulationsf. 

A very -- l g t a j o r  change has ozcilrred to the ~"ttils of the 

Regulations: they are now binding on all Members (Ibid, 

Ill. The 1973 Plenipotentiary had reorgzniied the 
Cowention into these two parts, with the intention of 
eventually separating them into a Constitution and a 
Convention. ( 2 9 7 3  Convention, Resolution #41, p241) 



Art,36.3), unless a Member either declares itself to not be 

bound by a new set of Regulations or enters a reservation to 

a specific portion of a new Regulation. But to submit a 

reservation, a Member must now attend the CCI meetings as 

opposed to being able to do so at an ~drninistrative 

Conference which had previously approved new regulations. 

Members who were not present at CCI meetings which 

approve new Regulations, forfeit any opportunity to adopt a 

form of qualified approval, by means of a reservation. 

Their alternatives become limited now to either a simple 

"yesu or "no". They must inform the Secretariat whether 

they will or will not abide by and be bound by the new 

regulations. If they fail to respond at all in 36 months, 

the new Regulations automatically become binding on them! 

(Ibid, Art.40.5) (1989 NM, pp430-1) This is true whether ar 

not a nation is a direct signatory to the new regulation! 

(Ibid, Art.40.6) Whereas in the past, a nation was only 

bound by a legislative change if that nation actively 

participated by signing and ratifying the new legislation, 

an ITfJ Member may now become subject to its binding na tu re  

by default. This is a radical change. 

Obviously, this is convenient for t h ~ s e  nations 

involved in the formulation of new regulations. f f  

provisions are embodied in the Regulations, these aspects of 

international law may now be more easily and effectively 



changed. The question is how many of the peripheral nations 

will be aware of the implications involved before new 

regulations become binding. Once regulations do become 

binding, there are no longer any avenues open to those 

nations unwittingly bound by them other than to reverse this 

decision or to withdraw from the Union! 

As a result of this change, it is much more critical 

fox all nations to attend the CCIs proceedings than it has 

been in the past. In this way, they would at least be able 

to enter reservations if need be. Unfortunately, however, 

most peripheral nations simply do not have the resources, 

human or financial, to continually attend regular CCI 

meetings. The CCIs have, then, received a qualitative 

increase in their power. And within them, the more powerful 

telecommunications nations have increased their room to 

manoeuvre and therefore their power as well. 

Which are the nations most actively promoting a 

Constitution? Mot surprisingly, the seeking of a 

Constitution has consistently come from the powerful 

telecommunication nations, and has been questioned by the 

1.4,- ZT less gowerf uf ones. {m, p p ~ ~ o  f u . S . government documents, 

exploring p~ssible changes to the fTtJ following t-JmC-79, 

have specified the U.S. aspiration to somehow "revise the 

voting formula", This option was assessed, however, to be 

unlikely to succeed "under the present structuren. (US WARC- 



79, pp15-6) The U.S. Senate Hearings into Loner-Ranue Go- .. 
in ~nternational Telecommunications and Information 

proposed, among other measures, to: 

"Examine ways for the United States to change the 
I W  structure to one more amiable to U . S .  
interests and seek to improve U. S. influence and 
effectiveness under thie modified structure." 
(U.S. Senate Hearings, 1983, p52) 

But the U.S. was not alone in this position among the 

telecommunication powers. As early as 1965 the 

Plenipotentiary Conference had instructed the Administrative 

Council to establish a Study Group to consider the 

alternative of a Constitution. (1965 Convention, Res.#35, 

p219) But the Study Group's efforts only resulted in a 

reorganization of the Convention under the two parts w h i c h  

would ultimately be split into a Constitution and a 

Convention. (1973 Convention, Res.#41, p241) A s  the 

Administrative Council, dominated by peripheral nations, 

failed to submit specific recommendations to the 1982 

Conference in accordance with the 1973 Resolution #ill the 

core countries successfully passed a resolution introdnced 

b- Japan at Nairobi which mandated the Administrative 

Council to draft a Constitution. (1982 Convention, Res.#62, 

p323) Prior to the Council addressing this issue, the U . S . ,  

&pan and some European nations on their: own initiative 

wdertocrk to draft a Constitution and review the 

implications. ICSIS,  p33 1 



With the introduction of the Constitution, the existing 

pravisions and principles of international regulation of the 

radio spectrum and the GSO have become institutionalized. 

The status quo has been enshrined in a Constitution. THIS 

CONSTITUTION WILL ONLY BE ABLE TO BE CHANGED WITH A TWO- 

THIRDS MAJORITY. (1989 Constitution, Art. 43.4)  While 

previously the support of only two Members was required to 

discuss changes to the Convention (1982 Convention, Art. 

77.10.1), under the Constitution, a majority of votes would 

be required to even DISCUSS a proposed constitutional 

amendment.  bid, Art. 43.3) 

In negotiating a Constitution, it was agreed to use an 

entirely different process to bring the legal instrument 

into force than existed until then for the Convention. 

Conventions have ccme into force on January 1, at least one 

year, but not more than two years, after the closing of the 

Plecipotentiary Conference which negotiated the legal 

instrument. The Convention then comes into force among all 

those nations (but only those nations) which have ratified 

it, 

The procedure agreed upon in 1989 in Nice was for the 

Constitution to become effective only after its ratification 

by a specific number of ITU Members. However, to date few 

nations have yet ratified, Thus, today the 1989 Convention 

is in force, but not the Constitution. Anticipating this 



difficulty and given the historical difficulties in the 

ratificatlon of international agreements in gene-,al, the 

proponents of an I T U  Constitution successfully lobbied for 

ratification to be less than 50%. According to the Union's 

legal Advisor, ratification from only 55 of the 166 Mentbecs 

is sufficient, i.e. 3 3 % !  (m, p480) It is extraordinary to 

note, however, that for any amendments to the ~onstitution 

to enter into force there must be ratification by THREE- 

QUARTERS of the Members. (1989 Constitutiori, Art. 43.6) It. 

is therefore feasible to imagine that a constitutional 

amendment could, after extremely difficult struggle, achieve 

support from at least two-thirds of the Members, yet fail to 

come into force because less than three-quarters of the 

Members ratify that change. 

Why then is there this pronounced discrepancy for 

ratification of amendments? Why do constitutional 

amendments require 75% ratification, when the Constitution 

itself only requires 33%? One is as lenient, as the other 

is severe. What is the rationale for there being any 

variation at all in the percentage of ratification required? 

Something is amiss. The consequences could be considerable. 

If the arguments in favour of 33% ratification for the 

Constitution itseff are vaiid, then it would appear t ha r  

this three-quarters ratification provision would effectively 

work to prevent any future amendments to the Constitution! 



The only exception to this that is already provided for 

are constitutional changes relating to the LJnion's 

structure, which are to be made at the next Plenipotentiary 

Conference, defined by the 1991 Administrative Council to be 

an extraordinary Plenipotentiary between December 5 and 22, 

1932. (1989 Final Acts, Resolutions PLEN/G, Res. p9 and 

COM7/1, R e s .  pp80-3) 

How many of the less developed telecommunication 

nations are actually aware of what the historic implications 

are of the profound legal change of introducing a 

Constitution? 

led 

use 

SUMMARY 

In summary, the very nature of the radio spectrum has 

to international legislation to regulate its use. The 

of reservations and footnotes gives the appearance of 

accommodating the interests of all nations invoived. 

In response to the emergence of the LINs' voting 

majority, the telecommunication powers seem to have managed 

to effectively piace that voting power in check with respect 

to such issues as the basic structure, functioning and 

righrs within the I W .  This they have done by successfully 

iatraducing a Constitution to the ITU which requires a 

majority vote to discuss constitutional changes, a t w o -  



thirds majority to alter the Constitution and a three- 

quarters rnajority to ratify such changes! 



CONCLUSIONS 



In this pacer we have identified a va l~ lab le  and u ~ : i q l c  

resource which is also limite5: t h s  rad io  spectrtiln. T i l r v  

resource has likevase requirea an equa l ly  unique 

organization to provide for i t s  i n t e r n a t i o n a l  management: 

the International Tefecomunication Union. Among other  

unusual. characterist ics,  t h e  ITt! is the  oldest of all 

international crganizaclsns and the o n l y  international, 

global organizat ioc that has Ciirect and  b inding  c a n t  rof c-ver 

the planning af a vital resource. This mandate fo r  the ITU 

is directly attributable to the nature of the resource under 

discussion, one which 1s c a m a n  property to t h e  people of: 

the world. 



Rights v e s t i n g  rne~har~izrns have historicaihy been a 

fundamental concern ir: i n t e rmt i iona :  spec t rum management, 

S i n c e  t h e  3 . 9 2 9 ~ ~  planned or *a priori" allotment of 

frequencies has been widely eaployed i n  regional 

negoriations to a l l o t  f r equenc i e s  i n  the more congested 

postions ot t h e  speczrwc. Jasr  as the U.S, Gelegatian 

asseareed i n  1947 Chat a2 engi~eesed spectrum would be the 

I "  f mst effective manner ir: -,I,.=xcn to satisfy the greatest 



The nature of the spectrtir~ i s  s u c h  t h a t  c r l l  n d t i o n s  

except for the globally or regionally most powerful would 

tend Lo seek f o m s  of compulsory arbitraticn for the 

resolution of international disputes  i n  s p e c t r u m  u s e .  

B e t w e e n  1927 and  194'7, under 8 . S .  initiative, compulsory, 

binding arbitration became part of international l a w  in 

regulating spectrum use. But  once it became the wcyld1s 

major spectrum user, as we11 as the world's major economic 

and military 9mst2rl the Gnited Sta tes  i n  1947  successfully 

sought the dismantling 3 f  these provis~ons. The LfMs  i n  

their conflict over spec t rum zse w i t h  t h e  mdjur 

&elecsmunication powers today have no recourse to 

universal, compulserqr, bci~idirsg arli t r a t  ion, 



aqceornen". 2bt on ly  d w s  this Constitution require a 

LWG-thlrds majority to m e n d ,  but subsequent to a two-thirds 

apuroval of a constitaricnal a?iendment by a Plenipotentiary 

Conference, a Lhree-yuarters ratificatioc would still be 

necessary to b;Fng any such amendment into effect! 

If the Constifution is finally adopted at the 1992 

Extraordinary Plenipotentiary, the definitive provisions 

which make up this Constitution are crucial for the 

international management of the spectrum. As the 

fons~itution curientfy stands, the three-quarters 

ratification provision would effectively freeze the ITU into 

the organizational structure and functioning which it 

currently possesses. 'T?p T r ; t ~ r , g  majority of the L I N s  will 

then effectively be of very iimited importance for all 

issues deEined by the Constitution. The inequities in 

distribution of this essential and highly valuable resource 

'btioufd appear to become definitively entrenched. 

This ralses a series of ft;r+;her provocative questions, 

which unflartunateky c a m a t  be addressed here, but Which seem 

worthy- OE fktture consideration. 

. - -  
Mars s p x r  r z s  cass s t u d i s s  emminirig how struggle 

unfolds and haw wegotiac~on occurs within the I W  would seem 

ro be u s e f u l  in d&emining p w e r  is held within this 

b o c  What took place at the Specialized PdRiCs held 



throughout the 1980s as mandated by WARC-79 to meet L l N s  

needs in the HF Sands and for possible future satellite 

needs? 

Why is there so little public discourse on this, the 

oldest of all international organizations? How did this 

veil of secrecy coine about? What are the implications of 

the ITU's unique form of financing? 

Most importantly, how did the telecommunication powers 

manage to achieve a strategic victory thr~ugh the 

intr~ducion of a Constitution? What are the provisions that 

would tend to be entrenched by this Constitution? What dre 

the specific implications of this? 

Unfortunately these issues were not able to also be 

explored in this thesis. They remain, therefore, as 

questions which require f u t u r e  examination in a suhsc;.q~ic~~-tt: 

analysis. 
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